201 Handbook for Mayors and Councilmembers

CITY HALL

Texas Municipal League 1821 Rutherford Lane, Suite 400, Austin, Texas 78754

Copyright ©, Texas Municipal League, 2017

All materials are subject to copyrights owned by the Texas Municipal League (TML). Any reproduction, retransmission, or republication of all or part of this document is expressly prohibited, unless TML has expressly granted its prior written consent to so reproduce, retransmit, or republish the material. All other rights reserved.

The names, trademarks, services marks, and logos of TML on this document may not be used in any advertising or publicity, or otherwise to indicate TML's sponsorship of or affiliation with any product or service, without TML's prior written permission.

201 Handbook for Mayors and Councilmembers

Foreword

CITY HALL

Serving as a local elected official is one of the most demanding—and often thankless—tasks a citizen can perform. Municipal officials can be called upon day and night. They are subject to constant criticism, and almost everything they do will be wrong in someone's opinion. Many spend their own money to campaign for election; most receive little, if any, pay for the job.

But serving in local office can also be rewarding and productive. For many, it is more important than being in Congress or the state legislature because the city is the real world where municipal officials can make good things happen for their fellow citizens.

We hope this handbook will offer a few suggestions that will make your job easier. Obviously, such a guide cannot possibly touch upon every relevant subject, but it does include what we think are the most important topics. Throughout, however, it should be recognized that this handbook is only a guide and that there is no substitute for competent legal advice regarding interpretations of the law and other questions that might arise in specific situations.

If you don't find the answers to your questions about the part of city government you are covering or the issues facing cities today, we're ready to assist you in any way we can. Just give us a call at 512-231-7400, email us at legalinfo@ tml.org, or visit our website at www.tml.org.

We wish you great success.

Bennett Sandlin Executive Director



About the Texas Municipal League

In the summer of 1913, Professor Herman G. James, Director of the Bureau of Municipal Research and Reference at the University of Texas at Austin, and A.P. Woolridge, then the Mayor of Austin, formed the League of Texas Municipalities.

The two men invited representatives from all Texas cities to come to Austin on November 4, 1913, for an organizational meeting. Fourteen cities sent representatives to Austin. At that first meeting, a modest membership fee was approved along with a constitution to govern the association.

Since that time, the League has grown into one of the largest and most respected organizations of its kind in the nation. From the original 14 members, TML's membership has grown to 1,155 cities. Membership is voluntary and is open to any city in Texas. More than 16,000 mayors, councilmembers, city managers, city attorneys, and department heads are member officials of the League by virtue of their cities' participation.

The Texas Municipal League exists solely to provide services to Texas cities. Since its formation, the League's mission has remained the same: to serve the needs and advocate the interests of its members. The TML constitution states that the purpose of the League is to "render services which individual cities have neither the time, money, nor strength to do alone."

League services to its member cities include legal advice and information on municipal legal matters, legislative representation on the state and federal levels, information and research, publication of a monthly magazine, conferences and training seminars on municipal issues, and professional development of member city officials.

Table of Contents

Introduction	/
Chapter One. Local Government in Texas	
Units of Local Government	9
Categories of General Law Cities	10
City Manager Plan	
The Home Rule Concept	
Inherent Powers of Home Rule Cities	
Limitations on Home Rule Powers	
The Charter Document	
Forms of Home Rule City Government	
Chapter Two. Roles and Responsibilities of Officers in General Law Cities	
Office of the Mayor	
Office of Mayor Pro Tem	
Office of Councilmember	
Qualifications	
Terms of Office	
Vacancies	
Absences	
Removal	
Compensation	
Expense Reimbursement	21
Chapter Three Dales and Despensibilities of Officers in Hema Bule Cities	
Chapter Three. Roles and Responsibilities of Officers in Home Rule Cities Office of the Mayor	22
Office of Mayor Pro Tem	
Office of Councilmember	
Qualifications	
Terms of Office	
Vacancies	
Compensation	20
Chapter Four. Powers and Duties of Cities	
Administrative Oversight in General Law Cities	27
Administrative Ouersight in Home Rules Cities	
The Police Power	
Planning, Subdivision Controls, and Annexation	
Regulation of Streets and Other Public Places	29
Construction of Public Facilities	
Donations of City Funds	30
Payment of Bonuses to City Employees	
Bids	
City Depository	31
Uniform Election Dates	31
Official Newspaper	31
Federal Voting Rights Act	
Delegation of Legislative Powers	
Chapter Five. The Council at Work: Meetings	
Legal Requirements	
Texas Open Meetings Act	
Public Information Act	
Formal Meetings of the Council/The Agenda	
Rules of Order and Procedure	
Motions	37

Council Work Sessions	
•	
Budgeting	
Financial Warning Signals Chapter Seven. Ordinances and F Compatibility of Ordinances wit Reasonableness	
Chapter Eight. Conflicts of Intere Dual Office-Holding City Actions that Benefit Mayor Nepotism	
Liability Under State Law	of Councilmembers
Texas Municipal League	ion

Introduction – How to Use this Book

In the past, the League has prepared two separate handbooks for city officials: one for those in general law cities, and one for those in home rule cities. In the interest of efficiency, those books have been combined to form this *Handbook for Mayors and Councilmembers*. Most of the information is relevant to all cities. But a fundamental understanding of the fact that there are two types of cities in Texas will help the reader recognize those areas where a distinction is made.

The two types of cities in Texas are general law and home rule. Most smaller cities (those with 5,000 or fewer inhabitants) are general law cities. A general law city operates exactly as its name implies: it can do only what state law expressly authorizes. The most important part of that authorization is the form of government of a general law city. State law defines the composition of the governing body and various items that go with that (such as filling vacancies on the governing body). Chapter two describes in detail the roles and responsibilities of officers in general law cities: Type A, Type B, and Type C. The main differences in the powers of the different types of cities are largely of historical interest, but the state law directing the makeup of the governing body is still very important.

When a general law city reaches 5,000 inhabitants, it may follow procedures in state law to draft a home rule charter. The draft is then submitted to the voters of the city at an election. If the voters approve the charter at the election, the city becomes a home rule city. A home rule city is governed by its charter (see chapter three for the roles and responsibilities of officers in home rule cities) and looks to state law for limitations on its power. The state legislature has frequently passed laws that limit the authority of home rule cities, and state law also frequently imposes certain procedures that must be followed by any type of city.

This book is meant to be a broad and general overview of cities in Texas. Many of the topics are covered in much more detail in various papers and memos available from the League. City officials with questions about items in this book or anything relating to the governance or authority of their city should visit the TML website at www.tml.org and/or contact the League's legal services department at legalinfo@tml.org. The information in this book, or other information obtained from the League, should never be substituted for the advice of local legal counsel.

1

Chapter One

Local Government in Texas

Understanding city government requires some knowledge of all local governments. This chapter briefly discusses counties, school districts, council of governments, and types of city governments.

Units of Local Government

According to 2010 Census of Government figures, Texas has 1,209 cities, 254 counties, 1,082 school districts, and 2,291 special districts. During the past 20 years, the number of special districts has steadily increased, due mainly to the rapid creation of water districts in unincorporated areas. Conversely, the number of school districts has steadily declined as smaller systems have consolidated with larger ones. The number of counties has remained constant for 100 years, while the number of cities is increasing at an average of about 10 per year.

The United States Census Bureau also recognized that half of the 10 cities with the largest recent population gains were in Texas — Houston, Austin, San Antonio, Dallas and Fort Worth. Texas also had six of the top 13 fastest-growing cities by percentage — San Marcos, Georgetown, Frisco, Conroe, McKinney, and New Braunfels.

Counties

Counties are known as "general purpose" governments due to the many different functions they perform. Counties serve the dual purposes of providing governmental services for the benefit of their residents and administrative services on behalf of the state. Major governmental services include road construction and maintenance, jails and courts, welfare, health, and law enforcement. Administrative services performed by counties as agents of the state include voter registration and motor vehicle licensing.

Special Districts

Schools and the many types of special districts are known as "single-purpose" governments, since they usually perform just one function, such as education, water supply, or hospital care. Most special districts serve a limited geographical area and were created because of the inability of general purpose local governments to provide a particular service.

Councils of Governments

Councils of governments (COGs) are also known as "regional planning commissions." COGs are defined as "political subdivisions of the state" under Texas law. However, COGs differ considerably from cities, counties, and other conventional local governments because they cannot levy taxes nor incur debt.

COGs are voluntary, area-wide associations of local governments. Their function is to foster local cooperation among localities by serving as forums for intergovernmental problem-solving and by planning governmental programs and facilities on a regional basis. Though they do not have broad power to execute projects, many of the state's COGs provide direct services on a limited basis.

Each COG operates under the supervision of a governing body composed of elected officials representing participating local governments. Financing is provided by a combination of dues paid by member governments and federal and state funds.

Cities

Among all of the different types of local governments, cities perform the greatest number of functions, both governmental and proprietary.

State law specifically defines and lists certain activities as either governmental or proprietary functions in the Texas Tort Claims Act. The law lists 36 functions that are governmental. Included among them are police and fire protection, health and sanitation services, street construction and design, transportation systems, establishment and maintenance of jails, and enforcement of land use restrictions. Three functions are listed as proprietary: the operation and maintenance of a public utility, amusements owned and operated by a city, and any activity that is abnormally dangerous or ultra-hazardous. Functions that are listed as governmental are not included as proprietary functions.

There are two categories of cities in Texas: home rule and general law.

Home rule cities are larger cities. Any city with more than 5,000 inhabitants in which the citizens have adopted a home rule charter is a home rule city. A charter is a document that establishes the city's governmental structure and provides for the distribution of powers and duties among the various branches of government.

The legal position of home rule cities is the reverse of general law cities. Rather than looking to state law to determine what they *may* do, as general law cities must, home rule cities look to the state constitution and state statutes to determine what they *may not* do. Thus, if a proposed home rule city action has not been prohibited, limited, or pre-empted by the state, the city generally can proceed.

General law cities are smaller cities, most of which are less than 5,000 in population. All general law cities operate according to specific state statutes prescribing their powers and duties. General law cities are limited to doing what the state authorizes or permits them to do. If state law does not grant general law cities the express or implied power to initiate a particular action, none may be taken.

Approximately seventy-five percent of all Texas cities operate under the general laws; the remainder are home rule cities. "General law" is a term used to describe all of the state laws applicable to a particular class of things. A general law city, therefore, is one that is subject to all of the state laws applicable to such cities, many of which are found in the Local Government Code.

General law city officials occasionally call the Texas Municipal League office to request a copy of their "city charters." Unlike home rule cities, general law cities do not have charters. The creation of a general law city is documented in its incorporation papers, filed at the county courthouse, which describe when the city was established and its original boundaries.

Categories of General Law Cities

There are three categories of general law cities: Type A, Type B, and Type C. Although it is sometimes difficult to distinguish between the types, it is necessary to know the difference in order to determine which state laws apply.

Type B General Law Cities

Most new cities begin as Type B general law cities under a state law that permits the incorporation of any area containing 201 to 10,000 inhabitants. Later, as the population of a city grows to 600 or more, it can make a transition to Type A.

In a Type B general law city with the aldermanic form of government, the governing body is known as the "board of aldermen" and includes six members (a mayor and five aldermen), all of whom are elected at-large. At its discretion, the board of aldermen may provide by ordinance for the appointment or election of such additional officers as are needed to conduct the business of the city.

Type A General Law Cities

Type A general law cities are usually the larger general law cities. Most were incorporated under Type B status and then switched to Type A status when their population increased to 600 or more, or when they had at least one manufacturing establishment.

The governing body of a city operating as a Type A general law city is technically known as the board of aldermen, although many cities refer to it as the "city council." It varies in size depending on whether the city has been divided into wards. If the city has been divided into wards, the council consists of a mayor and two councilmembers from each ward—whatever the number. If the city has not been divided into wards, the governing body always consists of a mayor and five councilmembers.

In addition to the city council, other municipal officers include a treasurer, tax assessor-collector, city secretary, city attorney, and engineer. Whether these offices are elective or appointive depends on the method selected by the city council for filling them. Moreover, the city council may provide by ordinance for the appointment or election of such other municipal officers as it deems necessary.

Type C General Law Cities

A Type C city operates with the commission form of government. The governing body is known as the "board of commissioners" and always consists of a mayor and two commissioners. No other elective officers are required; however, the board of commissioners must appoint a city clerk, and may provide by ordinance for the election or appointment of such other officers as are required.

In a Type C city of 500 or less population, the board of commissioners must follow the requirements applicable to a Type B general law city—that is, the board of commissioners has the same powers and duties as the board of aldermen in a Type B general law city, except where specifically provided otherwise. In a city over 500 population, the board of commissioners must follow the requirements of a Type A general law city, except where specifically provided otherwise.

Any city operating under the commission form of government can change over to the aldermanic form of government, and vice versa. The commission form of government in a general law city should not be confused with the commission plan adopted by the City of Galveston at the turn of the century. Under the Galveston plan, each member of the municipal governing body—the city commission—simultaneously served as legislators and heads of the city's administrative departments. Thus, one member of the governing body served as "police commissioner," another served as

"fire commissioner," and so on, with each commissioner exercising day-to-day supervisory authority over a particular department.

General law cities operating under the commission form of government are not authorized to adopt the Galveston plan.

In a general law city, one commissioner, acting alone, has no individual power; only the commission, acting collectively, exercises power.

City Manager Plan

The city manager plan can be adopted in any general law city. Under the provisions of Sections 25.001 et seq., Local Government Code:

- (1) Upon presentation of a petition signed by at least 20 percent of the number of voters voting for mayor in the last preceding city election, the mayor must call an election on the question of adopting the city manager plan.
- (2) If a majority of the votes cast at the election favor adoption of the city manager plan, the council must, within 60 days after the election, appoint a city manager and fix his or her salary by ordinance.
- (3) The administration of the city is to be placed in the hands of the city manager, who serves at the pleasure of the city council.
- (4) In any city where the city manager plan has been approved, all officers of the city, except members of the governing body, thereafter shall be appointed as may be provided by ordinance.
- (5) Procedures for repealing the city manager plan are essentially the same as for adopting it.

The basic structure of the city manager plan is similar to that of a private corporation, in which the stockholders elect a board of directors which then hires a president to run the company. Under the city manager plan, the voters elect a city council which, in turn, hires a city manager to administer the city's day-to-day affairs.

Under the city manager plan, the council serves as the legislative body. The council sets policy, it approves the budget and sets the tax rate, and it determines the size of the payroll and the extent and cost of municipal services. In short, the council is the final authority on all of the many policy decisions that determine the scope and functions of the city government.

The mayor and councilmembers have no administrative duties under the city manager plan. These are vested in the city manager, who is responsible for directing the workforce and programs of the city in accordance with ordinances, rules, and regulations adopted by the council.

The typical city manager in Texas is appointed for an indefinite term and is subject to dismissal by the council at any time. He or she is designated as the chief executive and administrative officer of the city and is accountable to the council for the proper conduct of all municipal operations. The manager has the unilateral authority to hire, discipline, and fire the department heads under the manager's control. Although the manager's role varies from one city to another, the primary function is to implement the policies established by the council and ensure that the city is operated in an economical and responsible manner. Specific duties of the manager may include the following:

- (1) Enforcing all city ordinances, rules, and regulations.
- (2) Supervising all municipal employees and programs.
- (3) Preparing and executing the city's annual budget pursuant to the revenue and expenditure plans adopted by the council.
- (4) Managing the city's funds and preparing periodic reports that advise the council and the general public of the city's financial condition.
- (5) Providing information to the council to facilitate its ability to make informed decisions in the best interests of the city.
- (6) Providing council meeting agendas and attendance at all such meetings to serve as a resource to the council and the public.
- (7) Drawing the council's attention to community needs and recommending alternatives by which the council can respond to those needs.

Adopting the city manager plan does not change the basic governmental framework of a general law city. Rather, it is an administrative mechanism added to the basic structure.

Legislation passed in 2003 clarifies that city councils of cities that have not adopted a city manager plan under chapter 25 of the Local Government Code are free to delegate by ordinance management duties to a city administrator.

The Home Rule Concept

Although scholars have used a variety of flowery phrases to describe the concept of home rule, the principle is simple: home rule is the right of citizens at the grassroots level to manage their own affairs with minimum interference from the state. Home rule assumes that governmental problems should be solved at the lowest possible level, closest to the people.

As mentioned earlier, home rule cities look to the state to tell them what they are prohibited from doing, rather than for specific grants of authority to undertake particular functions. In *Forwood v. City of Taylor*, the Texas Supreme Court summarized Texas' home rule doctrine as follows:

It was the purpose of the Home-Rule Amendment ... to bestow upon accepting cities and towns of more than 5,000 population full power of self-government, that is, full authority to do anything the legislature could theretofore have authorized them to do. The result is that now it is necessary to look to the acts of the legislature not for grants of power to such cities but only for limitations on their powers.

As a result of the Forwood case and other court decisions upholding their broad powers, home rule cities have the inherent authority to do just about anything that qualifies as a "public purpose" and is not contrary to the constitution or laws of the state.

Inherent Powers of Home Rule Cities

An "inherent power" is one that is possessed by a city without its having been specifically granted by the state. It is the right to perform an act without having received that right from the Texas Constitution or the state legislature.

Home rule cities have many inherent powers. A discussion of some of the inherent powers of major significance may explain why so many cities have chosen to adopt home rule charters.

Municipal Organization

In contrast to counties or general law cities, whose organization is fixed by state law, the governmental structure of a home rule city is left entirely to the discretion of local voters. The citizens of a home rule city are free to decide their form of municipal government (mayor-council, council-manager, and so on); choose between a large or small city council; provide for the election of the city council at-large, by

single-member district, or by place; fix the terms of office for councilmembers at two, three, or four years; or establish overlapping terms of office. Moreover, they can decide whether the mayor is to be elected directly by the voters, selected from among members of the council, or chosen by some other method.

The citizens of a home rule city also have total discretion over the city's administrative structure. Subject only to local preferences, the charter can establish a simple administrative framework or a complex one, provide for the appointment or election of major administrative officials, and so on. And finally, the charter can provide for the creation of any boards or commissions that local voters decide are necessary to make the city function effectively.

Annexation

From 1912-2017, when S.B.6 passed, the inherent power to unilaterally annex adjoining areas was one of the most important home rule prerogatives. To annex "unilaterally" means that the city can bring an adjacent, unincorporated area into the city without the permission of the persons residing in that area.

Cities not subject to S.B. 6 (i.e., those in counties with a population of less than 500,000 that are not annexing into such a county and in a county that has not held an election to become subject to the bill) can continue to annex under laws not affected by S.B. 6. Those procedures are generally divided in "plan annexations" that involve a three-year process for populated areas with 100 or more residential dwellings and "exempt annexations" requiring a much shorter notice and hearings process for most other areas.

The following excerpt is typical of a charter provision relating to unilateral annexation powers:

The City Council may by ordinance annex territory lying adjacent to the city with or without the consent of the inhabitants in such territory or the owners thereof, not inconsistent with the procedural rules prescribed by law applicable to the cities operating under charters adopted or amended under Article XI, Section 5, of the Constitution of the State of Texas.

The power of unilateral annexation is important for several reasons. First, it enables a city to guide the development of land surrounding the city. Also, it permits a city to maintain a strong economic base by extending its boundaries to bring in taxable properties and other resources required to finance municipal services.

Dramatic evidence of the importance of unilateral annexation exists in other states where cities do not have that

power. One source summed it up as follows:

Liberal state annexation policies in certain parts of the South (for example, Jacksonville) and West (for example, Houston) have permitted cities in those regions to share the benefits of growth in surrounding areas. If San Antonio, Texas, for example, had the same boundaries that it had in 1945, it would contain more poverty and unemployment than Newark, New Jersey.

According to Census statistics, Texas' larger cities are among the fastest-growing in the U.S. These same figures also show, however, that many of these same cities actually would have lost population during the past two decades if they had not expanded through annexation.

In 2017, the legislature passed S.B. 6. The bill became effective December 1, 2017, and drastically altered the annexation landscape for cities in large counties. It applies to: (1) a city in a county of 500,000 or more in population; (2) a city that is not in such a county but that proposes to annex an area wholly located in such a county; and (3) a city in a county that has conducted an election pursuant to a petition process to make it apply to that county.

Senate Bill 6 provides that a city to which it applies:

- (1) may annex an area with a population of less than 200 only if the following conditions are met, as applicable: (1) the city obtains consent to annex the area through a petition signed by more than 50 percent of the registered voters of the area; and (2) if the registered voters of the area do not own more than 50 percent of the land in the area, the petition described by (1) is signed by more than 50 percent of the owners of land in the area; and
- (2) may annex an area with a population of 200 or more only if the following conditions are met, as applicable: (1) the city holds an election in the area proposed to be annexed at which the qualified voters of the area may vote on the question of the annexation and a majority of the votes received at the election approve the annexation; and (2) if the registered voters of the area do not own more than 50 percent of the land in the area, the city obtains consent to annex the area through a petition signed by more than 50 percent of the owners of land in the area.

Initiative, Referendum, and Recall

Initiative, referendum, and recall are inherent home rule powers that are reserved for exclusive use by local voters in order to provide direct remedies in unusual situations. There is no constitutional or statutory authority for initiative, referendum, or recall. These powers are unique to home rule cities, and they are not available to voters at any other level of government, including the state.

Initiative is a procedure under which local voters directly propose (initiate) legislation. Citizen lawmaking through the initiative process allows local voters to circumvent the city council by direct ballot box action on new ordinances that have wide support in the community, but which the council refuses to enact.

The initiative process begins with circulation of a petition setting forth the text of the desired ordinance. Then, petitioners must obtain the number of voter signatures needed to force the city council to submit the ordinance to the people at a citywide election. Petition signature requirements vary from charter to charter. Some are based on a percentage of the number of qualified voters in the city, while others are expressed as a ratio of the number of votes cast at the last general city election.

After a completed petition is filed, the city secretary checks it to make sure that all of those who signed are qualified voters. If the petition complies with the requirements of the charter, the city council has two options: (1) it can adopt the proposed ordinance; or (2) it must call an election on the ordinance. If, at the election on the proposed ordinance, a majority of those voting favor its adoption, the ordinance is put into effect.

Referendum is a procedure under which local voters can repeal unpopular, existing ordinances the council refuses to rescind by its own action. The procedures for forcing the city council to call a referendum election are usually the same as for initiative elections. Petitions calling for an election to repeal "Ordinance X" are circulated. When the required number of signatures is obtained, the petition is submitted to the city council, which can either repeal the ordinance by its own action or call an election at which the people can vote to repeal it. If, at such election, a majority favors retaining the ordinance, it is left on the books. If a majority favors its repeal, it is rescinded when the council canvasses the election returns.

Recall is a process by which local voters can oust members of the city council before the expiration of their terms. Under most charters, a recall election begins with the filing of an affidavit stating the name of the councilmember whose removal is sought and the grounds for removal. The city clerk or secretary then furnishes the person filing the affidavit with petition forms that must be completed and returned within a prescribed time.

Most city charters impose two further limitations on recall efforts. First, they prohibit more than one recall election per councilmember per term. Secondly, they forbid recall elections for any councilmember during the early stages of his or her term—as, for example, prohibiting an election to

recall a councilmember within 60 days of the date he or she was sworn into office, or prohibiting recall elections for councilmembers whose terms will expire within 60 days. The following language is typical of charter recall provisions:

> The people of the city reserve the power to recall any member of the council and may exercise such power by filing with the city clerk a petition, signed by qualified voters of the city equal in number to at least ten percent of the qualified voters of the city, demanding the removal of a councilman.

Charter Amendments

In addition to initiative and referendum, direct lawmaking by local voters can be accomplished through amendments to the charter document itself. Under Section 9.004 of the Local Government Code, citizens can force the city council to call an election on a proposed charter amendment by simply filing a petition signed by five percent of the qualified voters or 20,000, whichever is less. Voter-initiated charter amendments, if adopted, can change most aspects of the city government.

Limitations on Home Rule Powers

Although the powers of a home rule city are extensive, they remain subject to all of the limitations imposed by state and federal law. Some of these are briefly summarized below.

Every city must obey the state's constitution and statutory requirements. Examples include state statutes that require every city to pay unemployment compensation benefits to its former employees, or that require cities over 10,000 population to pay longevity compensation to police officers and firefighters.

All cities are prohibited from taking certain actions. For example, the Texas Election Code prohibits regular city elections on any day except one of those prescribed.

Though certain limitations are imposed on home rule cities by the state, some can be further narrowed by local action. For example, the Texas Constitution authorizes any city over 5,000 population to levy property taxes at a maximum rate of \$2.50 per \$100 assessed valuation. But a home rule charter may set a local ceiling lower than that. If a city's charter limits the city tax rate to \$1.70 per \$100 of assessed valuation, this provision has the same effect as state law. The city council is bound by it even though the state constitution permits a higher rate.

The governing body of a home rule city cannot act on any matter which has been preempted by the state. For example, the Texas Alcoholic Beverage Code fixes the business hours of retail liquor stores. Therefore, an ordinance requir-

ing liquor stores to open or close at times other than those prescribed by state law may not be enacted.

Finally, when a charter provision conflicts with a state law, the state law controls, unless expressly stated otherwise.

The Charter Document

Although all municipal governments are subject to an abundance of federal and state laws, the charter remains the most important document for a home rule city. Members of the council should read the charter immediately upon their election to office; annual reviews also can be useful.

Most charters include the following components:

- ★ Provisions establishing the city's form of government (mayor-council, council-manager, and so on) and its legislative and judicial machinery;
- Organizational provisions establishing the administrative structure of the city government and the means for financing its operations;
- ★ Provisions governing the procedures of the city council and advisory boards and commissions, and procedures for granting franchises, assessing and collecting taxes, and conducting annexations;
- ★ Popular controls over the city government, such as elections, referenda, initiative, and recall.

Forms of Home Rule City Government

Every home rule city in the state operates under one of two forms of government: mayor-council or council-manager. Among Texas' approximately 385 home rule cities, the vast majority have the council-manager form.

Mayor-Council Government

The mayor-council plan has two variants: strong-mayor and weak-mayor. Under the strong-mayor system, most key administrative and appointive powers are concentrated in the hands of a full-time mayor who also presides over meetings of the city council. The mayor usually has: (1) the power to appoint and remove department heads and the members of most major boards and commissions; (2) the prerogative to prepare the city budget and, following its adoption by the council, to execute the budget; (3) a high enough salary to enable the officeholder to devote full time to being mayor, as well as an office budget sufficient to hire an adequate

staff; and (4) the power to veto actions by the city council. In a strong-mayor city, councilmembers have no administrative duties. Their role is to enact ordinances, adopt policies governing the operations of the city, and otherwise function as the legislative branch of the city government.

Under the weak-mayor system, the powers of the mayor are limited. First, the mayor may be selected by the council rather than being directly elected by the people, which dilutes his or her political influence. Secondly, the mayor's pay is usually minimal and few, if any, funds are provided for staff. Third, department heads often are appointed and removed by majority vote of the city council, which diffuses administrative authority. And finally, few weak mayors have either the authority to veto actions of the council or the exclusive power to develop and execute the budget, since these powers are collectively exercised by the council.

Very few home rule cities in Texas use the weak-mayor form of government.

Council-Manager Plan

The basic structure of the council-manager form of government is similar to that of a private corporation where the stockholders elect a board of directors which then hires a president to run the company. Under the council-manager plan, the voters elect a city council which, in turn, hires a city manager to administer the city's day-to-day affairs.

In a council-manager city, as in any other, the council serves as the legislative body. The council sets policy. It approves the budget and sets the tax rate. It determines the size of the payroll and the extent and cost of municipal services. In short, the council is the final authority on all of the many policy decisions that determine the scope and functions of the city government.

Under the council-manager plan, the mayor and councilmembers have no administrative duties. These are vested in the city manager, who is responsible for directing the workforce and programs of the city in accordance with ordinances, rules, and regulations adopted by the council. The typical city manager in Texas is appointed for an indefinite term and is subject to dismissal by the council at any time. He or she is designated, either by charter or ordinance, as the chief executive and administrative officer of the city and is accountable to the council for the proper conduct of all municipal operations. The manager has the unilateral authority to hire, discipline, and fire the department heads. In some cases, however, certain employees, such as the city attorney or municipal judge, are directly hired and/or supervised by the council rather than the manager.

Although the manager's role varies from one city to another, the manager's primary function is to implement the policies established by the council and ensure that the city is operated in an economical and responsible manner. Specific duties of the manager may include the following:

- (1) Enforcing all city ordinances, rules, and regulations.
- (2) Supervising all municipal employees and programs.
- (3) Preparing and executing the city's annual budget pursuant to the revenue and expenditure plans adopted by the council.
- (4) Managing the city's funds and preparing periodic reports that advise the council and the general public of the city's financial condition.
- (5) Providing information to the council to facilitate its ability to make informed decisions in the best interests of the community.
- (6) Preparing council meeting agendas and attending all such meetings to serve as a resource to the council and the public.
- (7) Drawing the council's attention to community needs and recommending alternatives by which the council can respond to those needs.

In larger cities, city managers spend comparatively little time on citizen contacts, personnel problems, and other routine matters. Managers in these cities usually have a sizable staff capable of handling day-to-day problems, thus allowing the manager to concentrate on communicating with the council, policy issues, planning activities, and work sessions with department heads.

On the other hand, the managers of medium-sized and smaller cities frequently operate with limited resources and small staffs. The manager must, by necessity, be personally involved in the details of providing police, fire, solid waste, and other services.

Roles and Responsibilities of Officers In General Law Cities

All members of the city council play unique roles in making the city government operate effectively in a general law city. Many of their functions are set by law, while others are established as a matter of local custom or policy.

Office of the Mayor

The mayor occupies the highest elective office in the municipal government. As political head of the city, the mayor is expected to provide the leadership necessary to keep it moving in the proper direction.

Except under the city manager plan of government, the mayor is the city's chief executive officer. The mayor presides over council meetings and is generally recognized as the ceremonial and governmental head of the city for most purposes.

Most of the powers exercised by the mayor are created through ordinances and resolutions adopted by the city council. Very few mayoral powers are prescribed by state law.

Legislative Responsibilities

The mayor's most important duty is to carry out the legislative responsibilities he or she shares with other members of the council—identifying the needs of the city, developing programs to satisfy those needs, and evaluating the extent to which municipal services satisfactorily reflect the policy goals of the council.

Under the law, the mayor is the presiding officer of the city council. In this capacity as presiding officer, the mayor's actual powers in legislative matters can be greater than those of other councilmembers. For example, the mayor can influence the flow of debate through the power to recognize councilmembers for motions or statements. Also, the mayor rules on questions of procedure at council meetings, and those rulings are binding unless successfully challenged by a majority of the governing body. Finally, the mayor of a Type A general law city can formally object to ordinances and other resolutions passed by the council. If the mayor objects to an ordinance or resolution before the fourth day after it is placed in the city secretary's office, it must be reconsidered by the governing body. If approved, it becomes effective (Local Government Code Section 52.003).

Appointive Powers

Appointive powers represent another area in which the mayor's powers often outrank those of councilmembers, especially when the mayor is authorized by ordinance to appoint department heads and advisory board members. In Chapter 25 council-manager cities, the mayor's appointive powers are more limited, because the city manager may appoint all or most administrative employees. Although most of the mayor's appointive powers are established by ordinances enacted by the city council, some are established by state law, such as the power to appoint commissioners of a housing authority (local government code 392.031).

Law Enforcement and Related Duties of the Mayor

The office of the mayor involves a variety of law enforcement responsibilities. The mayor is specifically obligated by law to "actively ensure that the laws and ordinances of the city are properly carried out," and "in the event of a riot or unlawful assembly or to preserve the peace," the mayor may order the closing of certain public places.

Under extreme circumstances, as in the case of a riot, the mayor of a Type A general law city can summon a special police force into service (Local Government Code Section 341.011) or call for assistance from the Texas National Guard. Also, if the city has used the provisions of Sections 362.001 et seg., Local Government Code, to enter into a mutual law enforcement pact with other nearby cities or the county, the mayor can call on those localities for help in dealing with civil disorders and other emergencies. Additionally, most local emergency management plans authorize the mayor to exercise supreme powers in case of a public calamity, after the mayor has declared a local disaster or asked the governor to declare a state of emergency. State law also permits a mayor to require a mandatory evacuation order, and control who can access an area during a phased reentry (Government Code chapters 418 and 433).

Judge of the Municipal Court

In every general law city where no separate office of judge of the municipal court exists by ordinance, the mayor is ex officio judge of the court (Government Code Section 29.004). A mayor serving as the ex officio municipal judge must still receive the annual training required of all municipal judges.

Signatory Duties

As signatory for the city, the mayor maybe required to sign a variety of documents to give them official legal effect. The mayor's signature is required on all bonds, certificates of obligation, warrants, and other evidence of debt, as well as may be required on ordinances, resolutions, advertisements for bids on public works projects, contracts, and similar legal paperwork. The mayor is also responsible for signing proclamations recognizing special events and personal achievements.

Ceremonial Duties

The mayor's participation in local ceremonial events is a never-ending responsibility. The mayor is expected on a daily basis to cut ribbons at ceremonies opening new businesses; break the ground to begin the construction of new city facilities; and regularly appear at fairs, parades, beauty pageants, and other community celebrations.

The mayor also issues proclamations for a variety of purposes, whether to honor visiting dignitaries or declare "Support Your Local School Week." And as a featured speaker before professional clubs, school assemblies, and neighborhood groups, the mayor can expect to be interviewed, photographed, and otherwise placed on extensive public display by the media.

Administrative Duties

Except in Chapter 25 council-manager cities, the mayor serves in the dual roles of administrator and political head of the city, going to city hall on a regular basis, working with department heads on matters that need attention each day, and performing the ceremonial duties that go with the office. In some cases, ordinances approved by the council give the mayor wide latitude to deal with the many problems that arise each day. Also, an administrative staff is sometimes available to help the mayor, but the office still involves considerably more effort—and power—than its counterpart in cities operating under the city manager plan.

Limitations on the Mayor's Powers

The broad powers of the mayor can be offset by several methods, including ordinance requirements that the council ratify mayoral appointments and other key actions.

Limiting the mayor's power at the council table is another way of imposing restraints. In Type A general law cities, for instance, the mayor is allowed to vote only in the event of a tie (Local Government Code Section 22.037). As state law is unclear on the mayor's ability to vote in Type B general

law cities, those cities should consult with their local legal counsel with questions.

The mayor's prerogatives can also be restricted by the structure of the city government. Under the Chapter 25 council-manager plan, for example, the mayor has no administrative powers and will probably be in city hall on a less frequent basis. The ordinances of most council-manager cities also make it clear that decision-making is to be shared by the full council, and that the mayor is to be considered the same as any other member of the governing body for policy purposes. This is accomplished by concentrating administrative powers in the hands of a city manager, who acts under the direction of the full council.

Qualifications of Office

In Type A general law cities, every candidate for the office of mayor must meet the following qualifications:

- (1) Be a United States citizen:
- (2) Have been a resident of Texas for at least 12 months, as of the deadline for filing for the office;
- (3) Have resided in the city for at least 12 months preceding election day;
- (4) Be a registered voter;
- (5) Be 18 years of age or older upon the commencement of the term to be filled at the election:
- (6) Not have been convicted of a felony for which he or she has not been pardoned or otherwise released from the resulting disabilities; and
- (7) Not have been deemed mentally incompetent by a final judgment of a court.

(Election Code Section 141.001; Local Government Code Section 22.032).

In Type B and Type C general law cities, every candidate for mayor must meet the qualifications listed above, except that he or she must have resided in the city for six months, rather than twelve, preceding election day (Election Code Section 141.001; Local Government Code Section 23.024).

Terms of Office

In a Type B general law city operating under the aldermanic form of government, the mayor's term of office is one year, unless the board of aldermen has enacted an ordinance providing a two-year term for the mayor and two-year overlapping terms for aldermen (Local Government Code Section

23.026). In a Type A general law city, the term of the mayor and members of the city council or board of aldermen is two years (Local Government Code Section 22.035). In a Type C general law city, the mayor's term of office is two years (Local Government Code Section 24.023).

In any city, the term of office of members of the governing body can be extended to three years or four years upon approval of a majority of the voters voting at an election on the question (Texas Constitution, Article XI, Section 11).

Vacancies

When the mayor is temporarily unable to perform his or her duties because of illness, out-of-town travel, or similar reasons, the mayor pro tem assumes the responsibilities of the office on an interim basis (please see discussion of mayor pro tem on the next page). But if a permanent vacancy occurs in the office of mayor as a result of death, disability, resignation, or some other reason, the vacancy should be filled according to prescribed procedures.

In a Type B general law city operating under the aldermanic form of government, a mayoral vacancy must be filled by appointment by the board of aldermen. The term of the person appointed expires at the same time that the term of the person who vacated the office would have expired if he or she had remained in office (Local Government Code Section 23.002).

In a Type A general law city operating under the aldermanic form of government, the vacancy can be filled either by appointment of the city council or by a special election if the mayor's office is the only one vacant. However, if another vacancy exists on the board of aldermen when the mayor's office is vacant, both vacancies must be filled at a special election. When a vacancy is filled by appointment, the term of the person appointed expires at the next general municipal election. When a vacancy is filled by special election, the person elected serves out the remainder of the unexpired term of the vacancy being filled (Local Government Code Section 22.010).

In a Type C city operating under the commission form of government, a vacancy in the office of mayor must be filled by appointment by the two remaining members of the board of commissioners. But if there are two vacancies on the board of commissioners, they must be filled at a special election called by the county judge, and the persons elected serve out the remainder of the unexpired terms of the vacancies being filled (Local Government Code Section 24.026).

If the terms of office in a city have been changed to three or four years, appointment to fill a vacancy is no longer an option. Any vacancy must be filled by special election (Texas Constitution, Article XI, Section 11).

Absences

Under Section 22.041 of the Local Government Code, "if a member of the governing body is absent for three regular consecutive meetings, the member's office is considered vacant unless the member is sick or has first obtained a leave of absence at a regular meeting."

Removal

Procedures for removing the mayor or a councilmember from office are set forth in Section 21.002 of the Local Government Code. Under the law, a member of the governing body is subject to removal for incompetence, official misconduct, or intoxication. A petition for removal must be filed with a district court, may be filed by any resident of the city, and must state the alleged grounds for removal. The judge may decide to issue a citation to the member in question or may decline to do so. If the judge declines to issue a citation, the petition is dismissed at the cost of the petitioner. If the judge issues a citation to the member, the member must appear before the judge to answer the petition and may request a trial by jury. The petitioner must execute a bond in an amount fixed by the judge. The bond shall be used to pay damages and costs to the member if the alleged grounds for removal are found to be insufficient or untrue. The final judgment on the issue may be appealed by either party. Conviction of the member for any felony or official misconduct will result in immediate removal, and the removed member is ineligible for reelection for two vears.

There is no such thing in a general law city as "recall," which is a procedure citizens can use to vote an incumbent mayor or councilmember out of office before the expiration of his or her term. The power of recall is limited to voters in home rule cities in which the charter provides for the procedure.

Compensation

In Type C cities, the board of commissioners may, by ordinance, fix the mayor's compensation at a maximum of \$5 for each regular commission meeting and \$3 for each special meeting. Alternatively, the board of commissioners in a city of less than 2,000 can pay the mayor a salary of up to \$600 per year, while the board of commissioners in a city of 2,000 or greater population can pay the mayor up to \$1,200 per year (Local Government Code Section 141.003).

In Type A and B general law cities, no maximum salary amount is fixed for the mayor. The governing body can set the mayor's compensation at any level it chooses (Local Government Code Section 141.001 and 141.002). Only one limitation exists: an elected officer cannot receive a pay

increase that was approved during the term for which he or she is elected. Such increase will become effective only after the next general municipal election at which the office is filled (Local Government Code Section 141.001).

Expense Reimbursement

It is commonplace for the city to reimburse the mayor for travel and other expenses incurred on official city business trips, such as meetings of the Texas Municipal League and similar organizations. Most city travel policies are established by ordinance or resolution.

Office of Mayor Pro Tem

The mayor pro tempore is a member of the council who performs the mayor's duties during the mayor's incapacity or absence. The mayor pro tem is selected by majority vote of the council from among its own membership. The mayor pro tem's term is one year. The mayor pro tem retains the right to vote on all matters before the council while performing the duties of the mayor (Local Government Code Section 22.037 and 23.027).

Office of Councilmember

Councilmembers are the city's legislators. Their primary duty is policymaking, which includes identifying the needs of local residents, formulating programs to meet the changing requirements of the community, and measuring the effectiveness of ongoing municipal services.

Unless restricted by state law, each councilmember is entitled to vote or abstain on every question decided at a council meeting, and has full parliamentary privileges in council meetings—including the right to speak and make motions when recognized by the chair and the right to introduce new ordinances and amendments to existing ones.

Though foremost in importance, lawmaking is just one of many functions councilmembers perform. They also wear several other hats, which one writer describes as follows:

- ★ Regulator—The council exercises regulatory powers over the conduct and property of its citizens. It has the power to declare certain conduct to be criminal, to require that certain businesses and activities be licensed, and to tell property owners how and for what purposes they may use their property.
- ★ Financier—The council may levy taxes, assess fees and charges, and sell bonds in order to finance the many functions of the city government. The council also has to budget the expenditure of the city's funds, and then explain to the people why municipal government is a

bargain compared to the price of rampant crime, fires, disease, and all of the other problems that would flourish without proper city services.

- ★ Employer—The council is responsible for all of the city's employees, and must see that they are adequately paid and provided with decent working conditions and fringe benefits.
- ★ Buyer—The council is one of the biggest purchasers in the community, and must see to it that the city gets the best value possible for dollars spent.

Even this is not a complete description of all the challenges that confront councilmembers.

The real task is in providing leadership and direction for the city, in deciding what needs to be done, and in helping plan what the city will be for future generations.

Qualifications

In general law cities, the qualifications for the office of councilmember are:

- (1) Be a United States citizen;
- (2) Have been a resident of Texas for at least 12 months as of the deadline for filing for the office;
- (3) Have resided in the city for at least six months preceding election day;
- (4) Be a registered voter;
- (5) Be 18 years of age or older upon the commencement of the term to be filled at the election;
- (6) Not have been convicted of a felony for which he or she has not been pardoned or otherwise released from the resulting disabilities; and
- (7) Not have been deemed mentally incompetent by a final judgment of a court.

(Election Code Section 141.001; Local Government Code Section 22.032 and 23.024).

One additional requirement: if a Type A general law city has been divided into wards, every council candidate must, at the time of his or her election, be a resident of the ward he or she proposes to represent if elected (Local Government Code Section 22.032).

Terms of Office

In a Type B general law city, the term of office for aldermen is one year, unless the board of aldermen has enacted an ordinance providing a two-year term for the mayor and two-year overlapping terms for aldermen (Local Government Code Section 23.026). In a Type A general law city, the term of office for members of the city council is two years (overlapping terms) (Local Government Code Section 22.035).

In any city, the term of office of members of the governing body can be extended to three years or four years upon approval of a majority of the voters voting at an election called on the question (Texas Constitution, Article XI, Section 11).

Vacancies

In a Type B general law city operating under the aldermanic form of government, vacancies on the board of aldermen—whatever the number of vacancies—must be filled by appointment by the remaining members of the board (Local Government Code Section 23.002).

In a Type A general law city operating under the aldermanic form of government, when there is only one vacancy on the governing body, the vacancy can be filled either by appointment of the city council or by means of a special election. However, if there are two or more vacancies on the governing body, such vacancies must be filled at a special election (Local Government Code Section 22.010).

In a Type C general law city, a single vacancy must be filled by appointment by the two remaining members of the board of commissioners. But if there are two vacancies on the board, they must be filled at a special election called by the county judge (Local Government Code Section 24.026).

Absences

Under Section 22.038 of the Local Government Code, an illness of an alderman or someone in his or her family is the only reason for absence from council meetings in a Type A general law city without a fine. Unexcused absences are punishable by a fine of \$3 for each council meeting missed. If an alderman is absent for three consecutive regular meetings—unless because of sickness or the alderman has obtained a leave of absence at a regular meeting—his or her office shall be vacant. (Local Government Code 22.041).

There is no law applicable to absences by aldermen in Type B general law cities or members of the board of commissioners in cities operating under the commission form of government (Type C general law cities). However, in cities over 500 population, which operate under the commis-

sion form of government, Sections 51.035 and 51.051 (the "borrowing provisions") of the Local Government Code (relating to the application of laws to cities with the commission form) would probably make Sections 22.038 and 22.041 of the Local Government Code (relating to absences) applicable to such cities. Type B general law cities should contact their local legal counsel to discuss this issue, as state law is unclear.

Removal

Procedures for removing a councilmember from office in a general law city are the same as for the mayor, governed by Chapter 21 of the Local Government Code.

Compensation

In Type C cities, the board of commissioners may, by ordinance, fix commissioners' compensation at a maximum of \$5 for each regular commission meeting and \$3 for each special meeting. Alternatively, the board of commissioners in a city of 2,000 or greater population can provide for paying commissioners up to \$600 per year (Local Government Code Section 141.003).

In Type A and B general law cities, no maximum salary amount is fixed for aldermen. Therefore, the governing body can set councilmembers' compensation at any level it decides. Only one limitation exists: an alderman cannot receive the benefit of a pay increase adopted during the term for which he or she is elected. Such increase will become effective only after the next general municipal election at which the office of the alderman serving at the time of the pay increase is filled (Local Government Code chapter 141).

Expense Reimbursement

It is commonplace for cities to reimburse councilmembers for travel and other expenses incurred on official city business trips to meetings of the Texas Municipal League, a councils of governments, and similar organizations. Most travel policies are established by ordinance or resolution.

Chapter Three Roles and Responsibilities of Officers in Home Rule Cities

All members of the city council play unique roles in making the city government operate effectively in a home rule city. Many of their functions are set by law, while others are established as a matter of local custom or policy.

Office of the Mayor

The mayor occupies the highest elective office in the municipal government. As political head of the city, the mayor is expected to provide the leadership necessary to keep it moving in the proper direction.

Except under the city manager plan of government, the mayor is the city's chief executive officer, just as the governor serves as chief executive of the state. The mayor presides over council meetings, is the signatory for the city, and is generally recognized as the ceremonial and governmental head of the city for most purposes.

Most of the powers exercised by the mayor are created either by provisions in the charter or through ordinances and resolutions adopted by the city council. Very few mayoral powers are prescribed by state law.

Legislative Responsibilities

The mayor's most important duty is to carry out the legislative responsibilities he or she shares with other members of the council—identifying the needs of the city, developing programs to satisfy those needs, and evaluating the extent to which municipal services satisfactorily reflect the policy goals of the council.

All charters designate the mayor as presiding officer of the city council and as such, his or her actual powers in legislative matters can be greater than those of other councilmembers. For example, as presiding officer of the council the mayor can influence the flow of debate through the power to recognize councilmembers for motions or statements.

Also, the mayor rules on questions of procedure at council meetings, and those rulings are binding unless successfully challenged by a majority of the governing body. Finally, the charters of some cities authorize the mayor to veto ordinances and other enactments approved by the city council.

Appointive Powers

Appointive powers represent another area in which the mayor's powers often outrank those of councilmembers, especially in mayor-council cities where the mayor is authorized to appoint department heads and advisory board members. In council-manager cities, however, the mayor's appointive powers are more limited, since the city manager appoints all or most administrative employees, and the full council appoints the members of advisory boards and commissions.

Signatory Duties

As signatory for the city, the mayor is required to sign a variety of documents to give them official legal effect. The mayor's signature is required on all bonds, certificates of obligation, warrants, and other evidence of debt, as well as ordinances, resolutions, advertisements for bids on public works projects, contracts, and similar legal paperwork. The mayor is also responsible for signing proclamations recognizing special events and personal achievements.

Ceremonial Duties

The mayor's participation in local ceremonial events is a never-ending responsibility. The mayor is expected on a daily basis to cut ribbons at ceremonies opening new businesses; break the ground to begin the construction of new city facilities; and regularly appear at fairs, parades, beauty pageants, and other community celebrations.

The mayor also issues proclamations for a variety of purposes, whether to honor visiting dignitaries or declare "Support Your Local School Week." And as a featured speaker before professional clubs, school assemblies, and neighborhood groups, the mayor can expect to be interviewed, photographed, and otherwise placed on extensive public display by the media.

Powers of the Mayor in Mayor-Council Home Rule Cities

In mayor-council home rule cities, the mayor serves in the dual roles of administrator and political head of the city. He or she is in city hall on a continuing basis, working with department heads on routine items that need to be addressed each day, handling emergencies, and performing all of the

ceremonial duties that go with the office. Depending on the city, the charter may give the mayor broad authority to deal with the many problems that arise each day. A skilled administrative staff usually is available to help the mayor carry the day-to-day load. Also, in some cities the charter gives the mayor the power to veto actions of the council.

The broad powers of the mayor in mayor-council cities usually are offset by charter provisions that require the council to ratify mayoral appointments and other key actions. Also, the requirement for council approval of the budget provides councilmembers with an effective method of slowing down a zealous mayor by reducing or abolishing expenditures.

Further checks can be created by distributing governmental powers in a certain way. Under the Houston charter, for example, provision is made for an elected city controller responsible for supervising the expenditure of municipal funds independent of both the mayor and council.

Powers of the Mayor in Council-Manager Home Rule Cities

Under the council-manager form of government in a home rule city, the mayor's administrative responsibilities differ sharply from those of a mayor in a mayor-council city. Under the council-manager plan, the mayor has no day-to-day administrative duties; these are vested in a city manager who is responsible for implementing policies established by the council. In most council-manager cities, the mayor is in city hall on an irregular basis and is involved very little in routine operational matters.

The charters of most council-manager cities make it clear that decision-making is to be exercised by the full council, and that the mayor is to be considered the same as any other member of the council for policy purposes. This is accomplished by concentrating administrative powers in the hands of the city manager and by requiring action by the whole council, and not just the mayor, to appoint key board and commission members.

And finally, a number of state laws further ensure that the full council share appointive powers. An example is Local Government Code Section 211.008, which requires that the "local legislative body" appoint the zoning board of adjustment.

Limitations on the Mayor's Powers

As noted above, the powers of the mayor in both mayor-council and council-manager home rule cities can be limited by requiring full council approval of the budget and board and commission appointments, and by distributing governmental powers among a variety of city officials rather

than concentrating them in the office of mayor. Another way to impose restraints on the mayor is to limit his or her power at the council table. For example, some charters in home rule cities do not allow the mayor to initiate motions at council meetings. Some charters forbid the mayor from voting except to break a tie.

Office of the Mayor Pro Tem

The mayor pro tempore is a member of the council who performs the mayor's duties during the mayor's incapacity or absence. The mayor pro tem is usually selected by majority vote of the council, and his or her term is often the same as that of a councilmember. In some cities, the term of mayor pro tem is shorter; in one city, for example, each councilmember serves a three-month term as mayor pro tem on a rotating basis.

Office of Councilmember

Councilmembers are the city's legislators. Their primary duty is policymaking, which includes identifying the needs of local residents, formulating programs to meet the changing requirements of the community, and measuring the effectiveness of ongoing municipal services.

Unless restricted by state law, each councilmember is entitled to vote or abstain on every question decided at a council meeting, and has full parliamentary privileges in council meetings—including the right to speak and make motions when recognized by the chair and the right to introduce new ordinances and amendments to existing ones.

Though foremost in importance, lawmaking is just one of many functions councilmembers perform. They also wear several other hats, which one writer describes as follows:

- ★ Regulator—The council exercises regulatory powers over the conduct and property of its citizens. It has the power to declare certain conduct to be criminal, to require that certain businesses and activities be licensed, and to tell property owners how and for what purposes they may use their property.
- Financier—The council must levy taxes, assess fees and charges, and sell bonds in order to finance the many functions of the city government. The council also has to budget the expenditure of the city's funds, and then explain to the people why city government is a bargain compared to the price of rampant crime, fires, disease, and all of the other problems that would flourish without proper city services.
- Employer—The council is responsible for all the city's employees, and must see that they are adequately paid

and provided with decent working conditions and fringe benefits.

★ Buyer—The council is one of the biggest purchasers in the community, and must see to it that the city gets the best value possible for dollars spent.

In addition to these everyday duties, councilmembers spend considerable time representing the city in a wide circle of external relationships. Examples include:

- ★ Serving on committees of the Texas Municipal League and other statewide local government organizations.
- ★ Working with state legislators on city-related bills.
- ★ Working with the National League of Cities, the U.S. Conference of Mayors, and other national public interest groups on municipal issues pending before Congress or federal regulatory agencies.
- ★ Supporting efforts of the chamber of commerce, industrial foundations, and other organizations to foster the city's economic development.

Size of the Council

There is no state law requiring the city council of a home rule city to be any particular size. As is true in so many other areas of home rule, the size of the governing body is determined by the city's charter.

Method of Electing the Council

There are four basic methods of electing home rule city councils in Texas. The first is the at-large system, under which candidates are elected citywide without regard to where they live.

The second is the place system of electing the council, under which candidates run citywide, but each must file for a designated seat (place) on the council.

Under an at-large/from-districts system, candidates are elected citywide, but councilmembers must reside in designated geographical areas of the city.

Under a pure single-member district electoral system, all candidates for the council (not including the mayor) must live in designated districts of the city and are voted upon only by the voters residing in those districts.

Additionally, a number of cities use hybrid electoral systems that combine various features of the plans described above. Mixed systems include those in which some members of the

council are elected at-large and the remaining councilmembers are elected from single-member districts, or where some members of the council are elected at-large and the balance are elected from districts at-large.

Qualifications

Every candidate for the office of mayor or councilmember must meet the qualifications prescribed by the Texas Election Code, which requires that a candidate:

- (1) Be a United States Citizen;
- (2) Be 18 years of age or older upon the commencement of the term to be filled at the election:
- (3) Have been a resident of Texas for at least 12 months as of the deadline for filing for the office;
- (4) Have resided in the city for at least 6 months as of the deadline for filing for the office;
- (5) Not have been convicted of a felony for which he or she has not been pardoned or otherwise released from the resulting disabilities; and
- (6) Not have been found mentally incompetent by a final judgment of a court; and
- (7) Be a registered voter.

(Election Code Section 141.001).

The Election Code authorizes home rule cities to establish two exceptions to these six criteria. First, the charter can require council candidates to be up to 21 years old, rather than 18, upon the commencement of the term to be filled at the election. Second, the charter can require candidates to be residents of the city for 12 months, rather than 6 months, as of the deadline for filing for office (Election Code Section 141.003).

Terms of Office

The terms of office for mayors and councilmembers range from two to four years and are set by the city's charter. More than ninety percent of all home rule charters provide continuity on the governing body by staggering councilmembers' terms, thus preventing wholesale changeovers on the council at any one election. Under staggered term procedures, the terms of approximately half of the members of the council expire at one municipal election, and the other half expire at the next election. In the case of a 7-member city council with 2-year terms, the terms of three members might expire during each odd-numbered year, while the

other four terms would expire during each even-numbered year. Some home rule charters limit the number of terms a councilmember may serve.

Vacancies

Vacancies on the council can result from resignation, death, disability, recall, or failure of a councilmember to meet the requirements of the charter. In some instances, a vacancy can occur if a member of the council announces for another elective office. For example, under Article XI, Section 11, of the Texas Constitution, in cities where the term of office for councilmembers is three or four years, any councilmember who announces for another elective office is automatically removed from the council if more than one year and 30 days remains in his or her term at the time of such announcement.

Also, some city charters provide that any councilmember who runs for another office automatically vacates his or her seat on the council. A city charter may provide that:

If any officer of the city shall file as a candidate for nomination or election to any public office, except to some office under this charter, he shall immediately forfeit his office.

Procedures for filling vacancies vary from charter to charter. In some instances, charters require that vacancies on the governing body be filled by appointment of the council in every case, regardless of whether a regular municipal election is imminent. The charters of others require the council to fill a single vacancy by appointment, but if two or more vacancies exist, they must be filled at a special election. Under Article XI, Section 11, of the Texas Constitution, cities with three- or four-year terms must fill all vacancies by election unless: (a) there is 12 months or less left in the counsilmember's term; and (b) the charter provides for appointment. Finally, some charters require that all council vacancies must be filled by special election. Among these cities, the common practice is not to require special elections in cases where a regular municipal election is imminent; for example, within sixty to ninety days of the time the vacancy occurred.

Compensation

As with so many other aspects of home rule government, state law is silent regarding the compensation of mayors and councilmembers. As such, the salary can be governed by the charter or set by local policy if the charter is silent.

Salaries

In most of the cities operating under the mayor-council form of government, the mayor may receive a substantial salary for his or her full-time administrative services. In council-manager cities, the charter generally treats councilmembers as part-time legislators for whom minimum compensation is provided.

Most charters fix the dollar amount of the salary or fees to be paid to members of the governing body. A few permit the council to set its own compensation.

Expense Reimbursement

It is commonplace for cities to reimburse councilmembers for travel, hotel, and other expenses incurred on official city business trips to meetings of the Texas Municipal League, National League of Cities, and similar organizations. Only a small number of charters make any mention whatsoever of councilmembers' expense reimbursement. Most travel policies are established by ordinance or resolution.

Other Benefits

A final category of benefits for councilmembers includes staff and office facilities. Again, there is no consistency among cities: benefits range from providing part-time clerical help to full-time secretaries and administrative assistants.

As with so many other issues, the question of what—if any—staff and facilities should be provided to councilmembers must be decided locally.

Chapter Four Powers and Duties of Cities

Both home rule and general law cities have the authority to deal with many issues. General law cities must look to state law for the authority to act, while home rule cities may have more latitude in certain areas (although the state legislature has seen fit to limit home rule authority in many ways). Below is a discussion of some of the basic powers given to cities.

Administrative Oversight in General Law Cities

The Mayor as Chief Executive Officer

In a general law city, a mayor's duties and authority come first from the Local Government Code and other state law and then may be expanded by the city council. See TEX. LOC. GOV'T CODE §§ 22.037; 22.042; and 23.027. The city council in a smaller city may give the mayor the responsibility of supervising the city's employees, procuring supplies, ensuring that the streets are cleaned and repaired, and overseeing the multitude of other items that need attention each day. Department heads report directly to the mayor, who meets with them from time to time to check on their problems. Most of the mayors who assume these extensive responsibilities usually do so in addition to their regular jobs.

The degree of flexibility the council permits the mayor to exercise in administrative matters varies from one city to another. In some cities, the council expects the mayor to make routine decisions only as specifically authorized by ordinances enacted by the governing body. In others, the mayor is given free rein over the city's administration.

Placing the lead responsibility for administration in the hands of the mayor enables citizens and the city council to go to one central point for solutions to particular problems. Also, this arrangement can help focus accountability and keep the city's business moving ahead smoothly and efficiently. At the same time, this system can easily go awry if the mayor does not get along with the council or when council meetings deteriorate into haggling sessions over whether the mayor has the legal authority to do something.

The City Council as "Administrative Board"

In addition to their legislative duties, some city councils supervise local operations on a continuing basis. Under this

approach, the full council approves all purchases and other administrative details, and department heads report directly to the council at every regular meeting.

This arrangement has the advantage of providing the council with maximum control over the city's operations. If a department is not functioning properly, the council can go directly to the source of the problem and take corrective action. The downside is that the council meets just once or twice a month, and may not be able to deal in a timely manner with problems as they arise. Delays can occur if a department is unable to proceed with a project because of snags that only the council can overcome. Also, this arrangement tends to be inefficient unless some method is established for coordinating the operations of various departments on a regular basis between council meetings, while not violating open meetings laws.

City Manager or Administrator

Many city councils have found it advantageous to delegate administrative powers and responsibilities to a single appointive officer or employee. In some cases, this official is the city manager or city administrator, whose position has been established by ordinance. In others, the lead administrative role is assumed by the city clerk or secretary, the utility manager, or another department head who serves as "first among equals." Whatever the title, the official the city has delegated administrative functions to is responsible for overseeing all the city's operations on a continuing basis and for reporting to the council on behalf of the various departments. All administrative actions by the council are taken through the official, and any questions the council may have concerning the enforcement of ordinances or performance of city programs are directed to that individual.

Centralizing authority and accountability in one appointed officer or employee can simplify the council's job. The council will be relieved of attending to minor details and will have more time for the important task of setting policy. With proper guidance from the council, a skillful administrator can create an efficient management team capable of running itself.

Conversely, concentrating too much authority in the hands of an appointed officer or employee may put a barrier between citizens and their elected representatives. Also, allowing one person to control information concerning the city's internal administrative operations can lead to a situation

in which councilmembers are isolated from the real-world problems the community is experiencing with the city government.

Another form of administrative oversight of a city is accomplished by an election under chapter 25 of the Local Government Code. Under this chapter, the city manager position is created pursuant to an election, and his duties are established by state law. This form of government is rare and has different characteristics from other forms where a manager or administrator position is created solely by ordinance at the city council's discretion.

Council Committees

Most smaller cities are faced with the problem of limited resources, and there simply are not enough staff members to handle the many demands imposed on the city organization. One method of dealing with this problem is to subdivide the council into administrative committees, each responsible for a different area of the city government.

Council committees usually are organized by service or function: police, fire, health, budget, and so on. "Standing committees" are permanent panels that meet regularly and have assigned areas in which there is always work to be done. On the other hand, "ad hoc" or "special" committees serve on a temporary basis and deal with short-term items that cannot be handled by a standing committee. At the option of the city council, either the full council can designate the councilmembers who chair or serve as members of the various committees or the council can delegate this authority to the mayor.

Most council committees serve as the liaison between the governing body and individual city departments. They communicate with department heads, ensure that the full council is kept apprised of departmental problems, and, as necessary, conduct departmental evaluations and report their findings to the council.

The most common temptation for members of council committees is to overstep the bounds of their authority. Although they can be vested with substantial authority—such as the authority to conduct investigations or take employment action—council committees do not possess legislative powers and should never attempt to act as if they are the city council.

One cautionary note: care should be taken to avoid violations of the Texas Open Meeting Act, which requires that meetings of all governmental bodies be posted in advance and open to the public. If there is some question as to whether meetings of a council committee are subject to the open meeting statute, the best practice usually is to assume that they are (see Texas attorney general opinions H-3, and

JM-1072; and JC-60) and consult with the city attorney for guidance.

Administrative Oversight in Home Rule Cities

While the same general policy-making functions are shared by city councils everywhere, administrative responsibilities differ according to the particular local government organization. For example, if the city operates under a city manager or administrator plan, or if the mayor serves as an administrative head of the city, the council exercises control in a more indirect way by setting broad policies that are left to the mayor or manager for execution.

Regardless of the administrative structure used, every city council should operate on the basis of written policies that set out the specific powers and duties of all the city's departments and officials, and some method should be established for ensuring that those policies are carried out. Policy decisions are not implemented automatically, and no matter how much careful thought may go into their preparation, there is always a management job to be done. Someone must assume the responsibility for organizing and controlling the city's administrative machinery.

The city's charter, along with local ordinances and policies, outline the administrative procedures in a home rule city.

The Police Power

Cities have the power to regulate a wide range of activities in order to promote the general welfare of the city's residents. This is known as the city's "police power," and it encompasses all governmental powers exercised for the public good.

More particularly, the police power is defined as the city's authority to preserve and promote the health, safety, morals, and welfare of local citizens. It is based on the supremacy of the rights of the general public over individual rights. Some of the more common methods by which city police powers are exercised are described below.

In order to preserve the peace, the city council has the power to create a police department to maintain order, enact ordinances controlling noise and other disturbances, and require animals to be leashed. The council also can declare certain activities to be public nuisances and penalize persons who create them.

With regard to public health and safety, the council has the power to take all actions and make all regulations that may be necessary or expedient for the promotion of health or the suppression of disease. A city's authority to protect the health of the public is generally broader than other city police powers.

The regulation of dogs and other animals, the regulation of unwholesome business practices, and the regulation of slaughterhouses are just a few of the powers the city council may exercise to protect the health of its citizens. The council also has the power to enact quarantine regulations, regulate cemeteries, and regulate weeds and stagnant water. The authority for these regulations can be found in the Local Government Code, the Health and Safety Code, and other statutes.

Additionally, a city can enact a zoning ordinance to regulate the height and size of buildings, the size of lots and density of population, the location and use of buildings, and other aspects of land and improvements thereon, and the uses to which they are put (Local Government Code chapter 211). The city council also has the authority to prescribe standards for the construction of buildings within the city, regulate the condition of buildings, and condemn unsafe buildings.

Planning, Subdivision Controls, and Annexation

The city council has the power to spend city funds to compile statistics, conduct studies, and make plans for the orderly growth of the city and the welfare of its residents. The council can create a planning commission to develop and maintain a city plan, and can establish a planning department to implement the plan.

The council can establish rules and regulations governing the subdivision and development of land within the city. The city also can extend its subdivision controls to land located within the city's area of extraterritorial jurisdiction in order to ensure the orderly development of outlying areas (Local Government Code chapters 212 and 213).

Prior to 2017, a home rule city could annex most areas without consent if authorized to do so by its charter. In 2017, the legislature passed S.B. 6. The bill became effective December 1, 2017, and drastically altered the annexation landscape for cities in large counties. It applies to: (1) a city in a county of 500,000 or more in population; (2) a city that is not in such a county but that proposes to annex an area wholly located in such a county; and (3) a city in a county that has conducted an election pursuant to a petition process to make it apply to that county.

Senate Bill 6 provides that a city to which it applies:

- (1) may annex an area with a population of less than 200 only if the following conditions are met, as applicable: (1) the city obtains consent to annex the area through a petition signed by more than 50 percent of the registered voters of the area; and (2) if the registered voters of the area do not own more than 50 percent of the land in the area, the petition described by (1) is signed by more than 50 percent of the owners of land in the area; and
- (2) may annex an area with a population of 200 or more only if the following conditions are met, as applicable: (1) the city holds an election in the area proposed to be annexed at which the qualified voters of the area may vote on the question of the annexation and a majority of the votes received at the election approve the annexation; and (2) if the registered voters of the area do not own more than 50 percent of the land in the area, the city obtains consent to annex the area through a petition signed by more than 50 percent of the owners of land in the area.

Cities not subject to S.B. 6 (i.e., those in counties with a population of less than 500,000 that are not annexing into such a county and in a county that has not held an election to become subject to the bill) can continue to annex under laws not affected by S.B. 6. Those procedures are generally divided in "plan annexations" that involve a three-year process for populated areas with 100 or more residential dwellings and "exempt annexations" requiring a much shorter notice and hearings process for most other areas.

Regulation of Streets and Other Public Places

The city council has supervisory powers over all streets, alleys, sidewalks, bridges, parks, and other public ways and places within the city. The council has the power to: (1) regulate the use of streets and other public ways. provide for cleaning and lighting, prevent and remove encroachments, and direct and regulate the planting of trees; (2) regulate openings for laying out gas, water, and other mains and pipes; (3) regulate the use of sidewalks and require the owners or occupants of abutting premises to keep their sidewalks free from obstructions; (4) prevent activities that would result in damage to streets, alleys, or other public grounds; (5) regulate crosswalks, curbs, and gutters; (6) regulate and prevent the posting of signposts, handbills, and similar items on streets or sidewalks; (7) regulate traffic and sales on streets, sidewalks, and other public spaces; (8) control weedy lots and junked vehicles; (9) regulate the location of manufactured housing; and (10) regulate the location of sexually oriented businesses and establishments that sell alcoholic beverages.

Construction of Public Facilities

In addition to its regulatory powers, the council has the authority to erect, construct, and maintain a wide variety of facilities for public use, including water and sewage systems, airports, hospitals, parks, libraries, transit systems, electric and gas systems, streets, bridges, culverts, sidewalks, street lights, and many other kinds of facilities.

A city may construct or maintain certain public facilities using either traditional competitive bidding or an alternative procurement and delivery method (such as design-build, construction management, a job order contract, or competitive sealed proposals) that provides the "best value" to the city (Local Government Code chapter 252 and Government Code chapter 2267).

Donations of City Funds

The Texas Constitution prohibits the donation of city funds to private individuals, corporations, or associations (such as garden clubs or boy or girl scouts), no matter how worthy the cause. The purpose of this prohibition is to prevent a city council from appropriating public money for private purposes (Texas Constitution, art. III, §52, and art. XI, §3).

Expenditures that serve a "public purpose" (for example, contributions to a local volunteer fire department) may fall outside of the constitutional prohibition against donations.

If the city council wishes to make such an expenditure, it must determine whether the expenditure accomplishes a public purpose, and the determination is subject to review by the courts. Written contracts with formal control over use of a city expenditure or payment are usually necessary in order for the council to ensure that the city receives some sort of payment or value for its expenditure—the accomplishment of the public purpose.

The constitutional prohibition does not apply to expenditures made in connection with contracts for services provided by engineers, architects, and other professionals, nor to the payment of dues to the Texas Municipal League, councils of governments, or similar organizations.

A city may establish and implement programs to promote state or local economic development and to stimulate business and commercial activity within the city. A program such as this may include provisions for making loans and grants of public money and for utilizing the city's personnel and services for the purpose of economic development (Local Government Code chapter 380).

Payment of Bonuses to City Employees

The State Constitution (Article III, Sections 52 and 53) prohibits the payment of bonuses to city employees. If, for example, when December arrives, it is found that the city has some extra funds and it is decided that it would be nice to reward the city's employees with a Christmas bonus, such a distribution of public funds would be illegal. However, if the bonus is part of the employee's overall compensation, and is included in the budget as such, it is a legitimate expenditure.

Bids

Chapter 252 of the Local Government Code requires that any city purchase requiring the payment of more than \$50,000 be awarded pursuant to certain competitive bidding or sealed proposal procedures. The statute mandates that the city either accept the lowest responsible bid under the traditional competitive bidding process, accept the bid or proposal that provides goods or services at the best value for the city, use an Internet-based reverse auction procedure, or participate in a cooperative purchasing program.

Certain cities that choose to use traditional competitive bidding when purchasing real or personal property may give preference to a local bidder if certain procedures are followed and the local bid is within a certain percentage of the lowest bid from a non-local bidder. In some cases, local preference is allowed only if the purchase is for less than \$100.000.

Cities making an expenditure of more than \$3,000 but less than \$50,000 must contact at least two historically underutilized businesses (HUBs) from a list provided by the Texas Facilities Commission through the state comptroller's office. If the list does not identify a HUB in the county in which the city is situated, the city is exempt from this requirement.

The above procedures do not apply to some purchases, including: (1) the purchase of land or rights-of-way; (2) personal or professional services, such as engineering, architectural, or planning services; (3) property bought at an auction; (4) property bought at a going-out-of-business sale; (5) property bought from another political subdivision or the state or federal government; and (6) advertising, other than legal notices.

Also, the city can waive the requirement for bids in—for example—the following instances: (1) in the case of public calamity, where it becomes necessary to act at once to provide relief for local citizens or to preserve or protect the public health; or (2) in the case of unforeseen damage to

public property, machinery, or equipment, where immediate repair is necessary.

A city may use a competitive sealed proposal procedure for the purchase of goods, services, and high technology items. If a city makes a contract without compliance with competitive procurement laws, it is void, and the performance of the contract, including the payment of any money under the contract, may be enjoined by: (1) any property tax-paying resident of the city; or (2) a person who submitted a bid for a contract to which the competitive sealed bidding requirement applies, regardless of residency, if the contract is for the construction of public works.

City Depository

Under chapter 105 of the Local Government Code, the city council is authorized to designate a bank as the official depository of the city's funds. The city attorney should be consulted as to the manner of designating the depository, as well as procedures the city must follow after designation has been made.

Uniform Election Dates

The Texas Election Code prescribes certain days for holding municipal elections for officers. Any municipal election for officers held on a day other than one of those prescribed is void, with a few exceptions. Currently, the uniform election dates for city elections are the first Saturday in May and the first Tuesday after the first Monday in November.

Official Newspaper

At the beginning of each fiscal year, the council is required to designate, by ordinance or resolution, the official newspaper of the city, and to publish therein the captions of penal ordinances, notifications of public hearings, and other required public notices (Local Government Code Sections 52.004 and 52.011). Type B general law cities must, before enforcing an ordinance, publish the ordinance (or simply the caption and penalty for violations of the ordinance) enacted by the governing body by either posting it in three public places or by publication in the newspaper (Local Government Code chapter 52). Many home rule charters may have similar provisions.

Federal Voting Rights Act

On June 25, 2013, the U.S. Supreme Court issued its opinion in Shelby County v. Holder. In the case, Shelby County, Alabama, alleged that the basis for applying the federal Voting Rights Act to certain states is unconstitutional. The Court agreed. It concluded that Section 4 of the Act is un-

constitutional, but the holding also affects other portions of the law, including the requirement that any voting change made by a city be "precleared" by submitting it to the U.S. Department of Justice or a federal court for a determination that it is not discriminatory.

In response to the opinion, the U.S. Department of Justice is providing a written response to jurisdictions that submit proposed changes to the Attorney General that advises that no determination will be made under Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act on the specified change.

Based on the U.S. Department of Justice's response, the Texas Municipal League advises that Section 5 preclearance submissions to the Department of Justice are no longer required. However, each city should heed the advice of its attorney to make the determination on whether or not preclearance is required, as pending litigation may impact other sections of the Voting Rights Act.

Delegation of Legislative Powers

The city council is prohibited from delegating its legislative powers. As a practical matter, this means that the council may not authorize any person, committee, board, or commission to make policy decisions on its behalf. The job of ensuring that the council's policies are carried out can be assigned to the mayor, city manager, or some other city official, but the ultimate responsibility for establishing policy rests with the council.

The City Council at Work: Meetings

It is imperative that every meeting of the city council be conducted in an orderly and legal manner. If the council's procedures are improper, the legality of its actions may be successfully challenged in court. If its meetings are slovenly and disorganized, the council cannot expect to command public respect.

Legal Requirements

State law prescribes several specific requirements for council meetings, including: (1) that meetings be scheduled at a fixed time and place; (2) that a quorum of the council be present (either in person or, in certain cases, by video conference) for the transaction of business; (3) that any question before the council be decided by majority vote of the members present and voting, except where the law requires more than a simple majority; and (4) that the mayor always presides, if present.

Texas Open Meetings Act

Every meeting of the city council must be conducted in accordance with chapter 551 of the Government Code, the Texas Open Meetings Act. Among all the state laws affecting city officials, this is the one most likely to be unintentionally violated because of lack of knowledge.

To help educate government officials on the Act's requirements, each elected or appointed member of a governmental body must take at least one hour of training in the Open Meetings Act. The training must be completed not later than ninety days after the member takes the oath of office or assumes the responsibilities of the office.

The attorney general's office allows the training requirement to be met in at least two ways: (1) viewing a video that is available to borrow or online; and (2) receiving training from certified entities, such as TML. Please visit the attorney general's website or call TML for more information on the training.

The Open Meetings Act requires that written notice of the date, hour, location, and subject of every council meeting, be posted 72 hours in advance of such meeting on a bulletin board in city hall accessible to the public day and night. Cities that maintain a website must also post the notice on the website, and some larger cities must include the agenda on the website posting. If the governmental body makes a good-faith attempt to continuously post the notice on the

Internet during the prescribed period, the notice physically posted at city hall must be readily accessible to the general public only during normal business hours. There are some special requirements, including additional notice requirements, if a meeting is to be held by videoconference call.

There are three exceptions to the 72-hour posting requirement:

- (1) At least two hours advance notice is required for a special meeting called in the case of "emergency or urgent public necessity," the nature of which must be stated in the notice.
- (2) Items of an emergency or urgent public necessity nature may be added to the agenda of a meeting for which 72 hours notice has already been posted if a supplemental notice listing such items is posted at least two hours prior to the meeting stating the emergency that requires action on the additional items.
- (3) Pursuant to a general posting of items of "community interest," the following need not specifically appear on the posted notice: expressions of thanks, congratulations, or condolence; information regarding holiday schedules; honorary recognitions of city officials, employees, or other citizens; reminders about upcoming events sponsored by the city or other entity that is scheduled to be attended by a city official or employee; and announcements involving imminent threats to the public health and safety of the city.

The Act also requires that all council meetings, with narrow exceptions, be open to the public. Closed meetings ("executive sessions") are permitted for the discussion of items that legitimately fall within the exceptions stated in the law. Exceptions from the open meeting requirement are provided for the following:

- (1) Private consultations between the city council and its lawyers to discuss pending or contemplated litigation, settlement offers, and other legal matters that implicate the attorney-client privilege. The city's attorney must be present (either in person if the attorney is a city employee, or in person or by telephone, video conference call, or Internet communications if the attorney is an independent contractor) at any closed meeting held under this exception.
- (2) Discussions regarding the purchase, exchange, lease,

or value of real property, or negotiated contracts for prospective gifts or donations to the city, when a discussion of these items in public would have a detrimental effect on the city's negotiating position.

- (3) Deliberations involving the appointment, employment, evaluation, reassignment, duties, discipline, or dismissal of a city officer or employee, or to hear complaints or charges against such officer or employee, unless such officer or employee requests a public hearing.
- (4) Discussions regarding the deployment or implementation of security personnel or devices, or a security audit. Also, security assessments or deployment relating to information research technology.
- (5) Discussions regarding commercial information received from a business prospect and/or the nature of any incentives being considered by the city for economic development purposes.
- (6) Deliberations regarding a test item or information relating to a test that the city administers to individuals who seek to obtain or renew a license or certificate necessary to engage in an activity.
- (7) Electric or gas service discussions in very limited circumstances.
- (8) Discussions regarding various critical infrastructure and homeland security information, including: (a) staffing requirements of an emergency response provider; (b) tactical plans; (c) infrastructure vulnerability assessments and other reports prepared for the federal government; (d) the location of dangerous materials that may be used for weapons; (e) computer passwords; and (f) information regarding security systems that protect property from terrorism or related criminal activity.

Before an executive session can take place, the council must first convene in open session, the presiding officer must announce that a closed meeting will take place, and he or she then must identify the section of the Open Meetings Act that authorizes the closed session.

The law requires that a certified agenda or a recording must be made of all meetings that are closed to the public, except executive sessions held for the purpose of consulting with an attorney under the provisions of the law. For an executive session to discuss critical infrastructure or homeland security matters, a recording is mandatory. The law does not define "certified agenda," but it does provide that the agenda shall state the subject matter of each deliberation and include a record of any further action taken. It also must include a record of the date and time of the beginning and end of the meeting. The presiding officer must certify

that the agenda is a true and correct record of the proceedings. In lieu of the certified agenda, the governmental body may make a recording of the closed meeting, including an announcement made by the presiding officer at the beginning and end of the meeting indicating the date and time.

The certified agenda or the recording must be maintained for a period of two years after the date of the meeting. However, if a lawsuit is filed during this two-year period, the certified agenda or recording must be preserved pending the outcome of the action. The certified agenda or recording is not a public record, and it is unlawful to make either available to the public without lawful authority, but either may be reviewed by a current member of the governmental body that conducted the closed meeting. It is advisable that the certified agenda or the recording be placed in a sealed envelope identifying the contents and then placed in secured storage. They are available for inspection by a judge if litigation has been initiated involving an alleged violation of the open meetings law. The judge may order that the recording or certified agenda be made available to the public if the closed meeting was not authorized.

Although a certification of the posted notice may have been the intent of the legislature, the fact that a certified agenda or recording is to be made available only upon court order may indicate that the contents of the certified agenda consist of a more descriptive agenda item than might be placed on the posted notice. For example, while the posted notice may state that an executive session is being held for the purpose of discussing "Land Acquisition for an Electric Substation," the certified agenda may read "Land Acquisition—Discuss acquisition of land for a new electric substation to serve The Oaks subdivision." Although the statute requires the certified agenda to include a record of any further action taken, the open meetings law expressly provides that no final action, decision, or vote can be made except in a meeting that is open to the public. The "further action" which must be noted on the certified agenda may be, for instance, no action, a directive to place the item on an open meeting agenda for final action, or a request that additional information be gathered for discussion on another date.

One of the most difficult aspects of the Open Meetings Act results from the fact that communications between a quorum of a city council about public business, no matter the forum or the time, constitute a "meeting" to which the Open Meetings Act applies. As a result, city councilmembers have generally been advised to avoid commenting, for instance, on social media sites related to city business if the discussion will ultimately involve a quorum.

However, Texas Government Code Section 551.006, provides that communication between councilmembers about public business or public policy over which the council has supervision or control does not constitute a meeting if certain conditions are met. The communication must be: (1) in

writing, (2) posted to an online message board that is viewable and searchable by the public, and (3) displayed in real time and displayed on the message board for no less than 30 days after the communication is first posted. A city is prohibited from having more than one online message board used for these purposes.

Additionally, the online message board must be prominently displayed on the city's primary website and no more than one click away from the city's website. The message board may only be used by city councilmembers or city employees that have received authorization from the council. If a city employee posts on the message board, the employee must include his or her name and title with the communication. The council may not vote or take action by posting on the city's online message board, and if the city removes a posted message, the city must retain the posting for six years as it is considered public information.

Stiff penalties are provided for violations of the Open Meetings Act. A councilmember or any other person who participates in an illegal closed meeting can be punished by a fine of \$100 to \$500, confinement in the county jail for one to six months, or both. The same penalty can be applied to a councilmember who conspires to circumvent the requirements of the law by meeting in numbers less than a quorum. For instance, using the telephone or email to poll other councilmembers or meeting with them individually to deliberate over some matter of city business in order to arrive at a decision can violate the Act.

The actions taken by a city council in an illegal meeting are voidable, and a court may assess costs of litigation and reasonable attorney's fees incurred by a party who substantially prevails in an action brought under the open meetings law.

Public Information Act

Chapter 552 of the Government Code requires that most city records, including those in the possession of councilmembers, be open to public inspection.

As with the Open Meetings Act, each elected or appointed member of a governmental body must take at least one hour of training in the Public Information Act, or designate a public information coordinator to take the training on his or her behalf.

The training or designation must be completed not later than ninety days after the member takes the oath of office or assumes the responsibilities of the office. Again, note that a public official (for example, a member of a city council) may designate a public information coordinator to satisfy the open records training requirement.

"Public information" is defined as information that is writ-

ten, produced, collected, assembled, or maintained under a law or ordinance or in connection with the transaction of official business: (1) by a governmental body; (2) for a governmental body and the governmental body: (A) owns the information; (B) has a right of access to the information; or (C) spends or contributes public money for the purpose of writing, producing, collecting, assembling, or maintaining the information; or (3) by an individual officer or employee of a governmental body in the officer's or employee's official capacity and the information pertains to official business of the governmental body. Information is in connection with the transaction of official business if the information is created by, transmitted to, received by, or maintained by an officer or employee of the governmental body in the officer's or employee's official capacity, or a person or entity performing official business or a governmental function on behalf of a governmental body, and pertains to official business of the governmental body. "Public information" includes any electronic communication created, transmitted, received, or maintained on any device if the communication is in connection with the transaction of official business. "Official business" is defined as any matter over which a governmental body has any authority, administrative duties, or advisory duties. This means, for instance, that the Act now expressly provides that a councilmember's private computer or cell phone communications, if made in connection with the transaction of official business, are public information.

The media on which public information is recorded include paper; film; a magnetic, optical, or solid state or other device that can store an electronic signal; tape; mylar; and any physical material on which information may be recorded, including linen, silk, and vellum. The general forms in which the media containing public information exist include a book, paper, letter, document, email, Internet posting, text message, instant message, other electronic communication, printout, photograph, film, tape, microfiche, microfilm, photostat, sound recording, map, and drawing and a voice, data, or video representation held in computer memory.

Certain information is specifically excluded from the requirements of the law. While the list of exempt materials is too long to recite here, it includes such information as working papers being used to draft ordinances or resolutions; certain personnel records; information that would, if released, give an advantage to bidders; documents protected because of attorney-client relationships; documents relating to pending litigation; and various types of critical infrastructure and homeland security information, including information that relates to: (a) staffing requirements of an emergency response provider; (b) tactical plans; (c) infrastructure vulnerability assessments and other reports prepared for the federal government; (d) the location of dangerous materials that may be used for weapons; (e) computer passwords; and (f) information regarding security systems that protect property from terrorism or related criminal activity.

Despite the narrow exemptions established in the law, its net effect is to require that most information must be made available, upon request, to the news media and other members of the public. A governmental body that receives a written request for information that it wishes to withhold from public disclosure and that it considers to be within one of the exceptions, must, with some exceptions, ask for a decision from the Texas attorney general. If an attorney general decision is required, the city must request the decision and state the exceptions that apply not later than the 10th business day after receiving the written request. Not later than the 15th calendar day after receiving the request, the city must submit to the attorney general the reasons that the exceptions apply, a copy of the request for information, and a copy of the information requested or representative samples labeled to indicate which exceptions apply to which parts of the information.

Formal Meetings of the Council/ The Agenda

A well-organized agenda is an indispensable part of every orderly council meeting. The agenda establishes a calendar of activities for the council to follow in the course of its meeting. It lists all the items of business that will be considered. By putting councilmembers on notice as to what will be discussed, each of them is enabled to arrive at the meeting prepared and ready to conduct business.

The following illustrates a typical agenda format:

- (1) Call to Order—The presiding officer calls the meeting to order and determines whether a quorum is present.
- (2) Invocation—Optional.
- (3) Roll Call—Although most city councils are small enough to readily determine who is present by simply looking around the council table, a formal roll call lends an air of dignity to the proceedings.
- (4) Approve Minutes of the Previous Meeting—Unless a majority of the council desires that the minutes of the previous council meeting be read, the minutes can be approved as submitted or corrected.
- (5) Consent Items—"Consent" items are noncontroversial items that can be considered and voted upon as a block.
- (6) Presentations by Citizens—Scheduling this agenda item early in the meeting permits citizens to complete their business with the council in a timely manner and then leave, if they wish.
- (7) Public Hearings.

- (8) Old Business—Final passage of ordinances, and other business pending from previous council meetings.
- (9) New Business—New ordinances or resolutions (or amendments to existing ones) or policies that councilmembers or city staff wish to have the council consider. Under the Open Meetings Act, each item to be considered must be specifically described in the agenda. It is not sufficient just to put the words "New Business" or "Old Business" on the agenda, and then allow the consideration at the council meeting of any or all items that might be brought up.
- (10) Reports of Advisory Boards and Commissions—Each board or commission must be listed, together with a description of each report that will be presented at the council meeting.
- (11) Items from Council—This part of the agenda is provided for councilmembers to present matters other than ordinances, resolutions, and other matters requiring formal action. The attorney general has opined that matters raised by councilmembers or members of the city staff must be specifically described on the agenda (other than items of "community interest," as previously explained in this chapter). Examples would include a councilmember's request that the staff take action on a particular problem, as described in the agenda.
- (12) Staff Reports—This agenda item includes reports from the mayor and/or city administrator on the status of various projects, problems that are developing in particular neighborhoods, and so on. Under the open meetings law, each of these reports must be listed and specifically described in the agenda.
- (13) Announcements.
- (14) Adjournment—If there is no further business, the mayor can adjourn the meeting. If all of the items listed in the agenda have not been considered and disposed of, a majority vote usually is required to adjourn.

The amount of detail included in the agenda is a matter for the council to decide. Oftentimes, the agenda is used as the notice of the meeting. In that case, the legal rule applicable to the format of an agenda is found in the open meetings law, which requires that every agenda item be specifically described in the meeting notice. In practice, this means that broad categories, such as "Old Business" or "New Business," cannot be included in the agenda without listing each of the specific items that will be discussed.

The governmental body is specifically required to have minutes or a recording of each of its open meetings. The minutes shall state the subject matter of each deliberation and shall indicate each vote, other decision, or other action taken by the governmental body. The minutes or recording

are public records and may be examined or copied by members of the public. This requirement must be met for all open meetings of governmental bodies, including meetings when formal actions or votes do not occur. City councils or boards that meet to discuss formulation or development of a policy or ordinance that will be voted on at a later date must keep a formal record of the proceedings, even though no final vote or action is taken.

Rules of Order and Procedure

Recognizing that every legislative body needs a systematic way of conducting its business, many city councils operate according to formal rules of order and procedure. Rules of order and procedure prevent confusion by establishing an organized process for conducting council meetings. Properly followed, they save time for all participants, while protecting the individual's right to participate fully.

The following provisions usually are included in rules of order and procedure:

- ★ Designation of the time and location of regular meetings of the council, together with a description of procedures for calling special meetings;
- ★ Procedures for placing items on a meeting agenda;
- ★ Methods for compelling councilmembers to attend meetings;
- ★ A description of the duties of the presiding officer at council meetings;
- ★ A description of the parliamentary rules under which the council will operate;
- ★ Procedures for introducing and voting on ordinances, resolutions, and other items;
- ★ The order of business the council will follow at each meeting; and
- ★ A ranking of motions by order or precedence, which motions may or may not be debated, and so on.

Although most city councils use *Robert's Rules of Order* to conduct their meetings, some have adopted their own local rules. *Robert's Rules of Order* may be appropriate for some cities, but is often too cumbersome for others. State law is silent with regard to this matter; so, unless your city charter provides otherwise, any standard rules that are reasonable and consistently followed are acceptable.

The following two sections briefly describe motions and debate rules that are fairly common.

Motions

A motion is simply a vehicle for initiating action on a proposal. Some types of motions can be brought up and voted on at any time, while others are out of order at certain times. Certain motions outrank others. Some motions require a second; others do not. Knowing the difference between the various types of motions and when to use them is a first step in taking an active part in passing or defeating measures before the council.

A main motion is used to initiate the consideration of a new item of business. After being seconded, a main motion is subject to being debated, amended, tabled, or withdrawn before a final vote is taken.

Any councilmember making a main motion may, prior to receiving a second, withdraw or change it. If the motion has been seconded, approval of the person who seconded it is required in order for the maker of the motion to change or withdraw it, unless another councilmember objects, in which case the change or withdrawal must be voted upon.

A new main motion cannot be brought up for consideration while another main motion is being debated. Each main motion must be disposed of before another is made.

A secondary motion is used to propose an action on a main motion being debated by the council. Examples of secondary motions include the following:

- (1) Motion to table the main motion; that is, lay it aside and go on to the next item on the agenda.
- (2) Motion to request that discussion cease and that the main motion be voted upon; that is, moving the previous question.
- (3) Motion to limit discussion to a fixed amount of time.
- (4) Motion to postpone action on the proposal until some definite time in the future.
- (5) Motion to refer the proposal to a committee.
- (6) Motion to amend the main motion.
- (7) Motion to postpone action on the proposal to an indefinite future time.

These examples of secondary motions are listed in the order of their rank. Therefore, if the council is debating Councilmember X's motion that the item under consideration be referred to a committee, and Councilmember Y moves to table the main motion, debate would cease until Councilmember Y's higher-ranking motion is voted upon.

A privileged motion is used to bring procedural questions before the council, such as whether the council should recess or adjourn. Unlike other motions, privileged motions do not require a second in order to be considered.

A privileged motion can be offered at any time, without regard to any other motion pending before the council, and must be decided before the council returns to the other business under discussion. Therefore, a motion to adjourn, if made while a main motion is before the council, must be decided before the main motion is considered any further.

Some privileged motions are more privileged than others. This is the usual order of their importance:

- (1) Motion to set the time and place of the next meeting.
- (2) Motion to fix the time of adjournment.
- (3) Motion to adjourn.
- (4) Motion to recess.
- (5) Motions on questions of privilege.
- (6) Motion to keep the meeting to the agreed order of business.

Thus, during consideration of a main motion, a privileged motion might be made to adjourn. But before the question is called on the motion to adjourn, another higher-ranking privileged motion might be made to set the time and place of the next meeting.

Debate

Motions are usually classified three ways: (I) undebatable motions; (2) privileged motions upon which limited debate is permitted; and (3) fully-debatable motions. Undebatable motions involve procedural questions that can be resolved without discussion, such as tabling a main motion, moving the previous question, restricting further discussion of a main motion to a fixed number of minutes, postponing action, or referring an item under discussion to a committee. [See items (1) through (7) under "secondary motions."] After an undebatable motion is offered, the presiding officer must immediately take a vote, without discussion.

Privileged motions upon which limited debate is permitted include setting the time of the next meeting and others listed among items (1) through (6) under "privileged motions." Any discussion of a privileged motion must be addressed to the motion itself. A motion to fix the time for adjourning the council meeting, for example, might require limited debate as to the advisability of such a decision, but other points of discussion would be out of order.

Fully-debatable motions are subject to unlimited discussion prior to a decision.

One of the most important principles of debate is that councilmembers' statements be directly relevant to the item under consideration. Councilmembers recognized by the mayor are given the floor only for the purpose of discussing the item then pending, and they are out of order if they depart from that item.

"Debate" can easily evolve into statements of personal philosophy. Interesting though they may seem to the speaker, such departures do not belong in a council meeting. Meandering can be controlled by limiting councilmembers to one speech per agenda item or by restricting the length of their speeches. (*Robert's Rules of Order* sets an arbitrary limit of 10 minutes for each such speech.) A more difficult alternative is to impose limits on the number of minutes that will be allotted for a given agenda item.

Role of the Mayor as Presiding Officer

The mayor, as presiding officer, has the primary responsibility for ensuring that the council's rules of procedure are followed and for maintaining the dignity of council meetings. The mayor calls the meeting to order and confines the discussion to the agreed order of business. He or she recognizes councilmembers for motions and statements and allows audience participation at appropriate times. The mayor sees to it that speakers limit their remarks to the item being considered and, as necessary, calls down people who are out of order.

Proper performance of these functions requires that the mayor know parliamentary procedure and how to apply it. The mayor must recognize that parliamentary procedure is a tool, not a bludgeon—that is used to ensure that the will of the majority prevails while the right of the minority to be heard is protected.

In addition to fulfilling the duties of the presiding officer, the mayor should be familiar with legal requirements imposed by state law. This involves knowing which actions are required on ordinances, when extraordinary council votes are required, and when a time element—such as the deadline for giving notice of a city election—is important. The city attorney can help with these matters, but if the mayor knows the basics, time can be saved and illegal or incomplete actions prevented.

Presiding effectively at a council meeting is an art that no book can fully teach. The tactful presiding officer knows how to courteously discourage councilmembers who talk too much or too often, and how to encourage shy councilmembers who are hesitant to speak at all.

Councilmembers' remarks should always be directed to the chair. Even when responding to questions asked by another

councilmember, he or she should begin by saying, "Mayor, if you will permit me. . ." and wait for recognition from the chair before proceeding. This helps avoid the spectacle of two councilmembers haggling over an issue that is of little interest to their council colleagues.

In addition to maintaining order and decorum at council meetings, the mayor must see to it that all motions are properly dealt with as they arise. The mayor must recognize the councilmember offering the motion, restate the motion, present it to the council for consideration, call for the vote, announce the vote, give the results of the effect of the vote, and then announce the next order of business.

In some cases, the mayor might refuse to allow a councilmember to offer a motion, even though it is in order, either because of unfamiliarity with parliamentary procedure or because of personal opposition to the proposed action. The mayor's refusal to allow a motion to be considered is subject to appeal, as are all of the mayor's decisions regarding procedures. A simple majority vote is all that is required to overrule the mayor's decision on procedural issues. If the decision of the chair is sustained, no further action is taken; but if the decision of the chair is overruled by the council, the council goes forward with the discussion of the motion or other matters before it.

On rare occasions, the mayor, in the heat of the moment, may rule that an appeal is out of order, or even declare the meeting adjourned. Both rulings are improper. A meeting cannot be summarily adjourned by the mayor. If an appeal from the decision of the chair is made immediately following the ruling, it is not out of order. If the mayor refuses to honor the appeal, the person making the appeal could then state the question, suggest limited debate, and then put the question to a vote.

Streamlining Council Meetings

Even the best planned council meetings can deteriorate into endurance contests. These are not necessarily the exceptional meetings, with long public hearings or battles over controversial ordinances. As often as not, these are regularly-scheduled meetings which drone on until the entire council is thoroughly exhausted.

Regulating Talk

Too much talking is the most common cause of lengthy meetings. Talking can assume a variety of forms—bickering or tiresome exchanges of personal opinions among councilmembers, endless speeches by citizens appearing before the council, or unnecessarily long and detailed reports by staff.

Nearly all these problems can be overcome by tactful action on the part of the presiding officer. If citizens addressing the council ramble on and on, the mayor may have no choice but to tell them to confine their remarks to the subject at hand and conclude as quickly as possible. If the problem is created by a talkative councilmember, a simple statement to the effect that "it's getting late and we must move along" usually will suffice, though private visits by the mayor may be needed to handle chronic talkers.

Shortening the Agenda

Having too many items on the agenda is another frequent cause of lengthy council meetings. This is not an easy problem to solve, and several evaluation sessions may be needed to correct the situation.

Perhaps the agenda is loaded down with detailed items that are included for reasons of custom, rather than necessity, and many of these could be handled by staff without council action. If too much meeting time is needed to explain the various items on the agenda, perhaps a requirement that the more complex ones be explained in writing in advance of the meeting would help.

In some cases, it may be discovered that lengthy council meetings are the result of complexities that simply cannot be overcome. In these instances, the only answer may be more frequent meetings.

Handling "Consent" Agenda Items

Agendas tend to be cluttered with uncontroversial, recurring items that are of little interest to most councilmembers, but must be included because they require formal council approval. Examples include council approval of the minutes of previous meetings, routine purchases, and minor fund transfers between accounts. Most of these items generate no discussion, but each uses up time by requiring a separate motion to approve, a second, and a vote.

This problem can be overcome by establishing a "consent" agenda category that encompasses routine items that are approved by a single motion and a vote, without debate. ("Councilmember Smith moves the approval of items 3a, b, c, d, e, f, and g.")

If a councilmember objects to a consent item, it is removed from the list and added to the regular agenda at the appropriate spot. If a councilmember questions a consent item, but not so strongly as to require that it be removed from the list, his or her "no" vote or abstention can be entered in the minutes when the consent vote is taken.

The number of consent items can range from a handful to 25 or 30 or more, depending on the council's workload and

preferences. Whatever the size, the consent agenda can be a real time-saver. One city reported that using a consent agenda had slashed the length of the average council meeting by 50 percent.

Administrative Improvements

Some council meetings are unnecessarily long because of deficiencies in the city's administrative procedures. For example, citizens who can't get their problems solved at city hall during normal business hours are likely to show up at council meetings to demand assistance. The fact that most of these complaints should have been handled through administrative action does not relieve the council of the duty to spend time listening to them.

Councilmembers who sense that too much formal meeting time is being devoted to hearing gripes from citizens about administrative inaction usually come to the conclusion that the way to get frustrated citizens off the agenda and into proper channels is to establish a system for receiving and processing complaints. The system can be simple, such as assigning one or two employees to process complaints on a part-time basis, or it can be a more sophisticated office operated by a full-time staff. In any event, it is usually advisable to have at least one of the staff members responsible for this function attend council meetings to be available to head off complaints.

Mechanical Aids

The time needed to explain an agenda item can be reduced by using photographs, flipcharts, and other graphic arts to supplement or replace written reports. Graphics and visual presentations needn't be expensive. In most cases, using a simple map to show the location of a project, flow charts to illustrate a particular procedure or process, photographs to point out the physical characteristics of the matter being discussed, or a PowerPoint presentation can provide the extra perspective that written words or oral discussions sometimes fail to convey.

Council Work Sessions

Informal work sessions (sometimes called "workshops") of the council may be needed from time to time to study certain matters in detail. These are most often held in conjunction with budget review, since regular council meetings do not provide enough time to consider the budget in detail. Work sessions also are useful when major policy questions must be decided or when a complicated ordinance, such as a building code, comes before the council.

The Texas Open Meetings Act applies to all council meetings, whether formal or informal. Notices of workshop

meetings therefore should be posted in the same manner as notices of regular council meetings. Also, minutes or a recording must be made of the meetings.

Citizen Participation

Many citizens form their opinions of the city government on the basis of having attended just one council meeting. For some, it will be the only one they attend in their lifetime. This is the time to impress citizens favorably, and to show them that the council is capable of doing its job.

The "citizen participation" period is a time slot set aside on the agenda for citizens to address the council on any subject. It is not to be confused with a public hearing, which is a formal proceeding conducted for the purpose of discussing a specific topic, such as the city budget or a proposed rezoning.

Local practices vary considerably with respect to reserving a place on the agenda for citizen participation. Many city councils put this item toward the top of the agenda, so that citizens can make an appearance early in the meeting and then go about their business. Other councils reserve a place for citizen presentations at the very end of the agenda, while still others make no provision at all to hear from citizens during regular council meetings. Regardless of the time designated, if any, the presiding officer should inform visitors of the place on the agenda at which they will be recognized to speak. If an exceptionally controversial item has drawn a large crowd, it is generally wise to state the approximate time the item is likely to come up for discussion.

Although limited verbal interchanges between citizens and councilmembers are appropriate, discussions should not be permitted to drag on. When a member of the public makes an inquiry about a subject for which notice has not been given, a councilmember may respond with a statement of factual information or recite existing policy. Also, if speakers take too much time or engage in personal attacks on councilmembers, it may be necessary for the mayor to cut them short. Councilmembers are expected to be polite to citizens appearing before them, but there is no requirement that they subject themselves to intimidation by rude speakers.

To guard against citizen filibusters, some councils limit the length of time any one citizen may speak to three or four minutes, and permit this to be extended only by a two-thirds vote of the council. This kind of limitation often is necessary to keep talkative speakers from infringing on the rights of others who may wish to appear.

The city council cannot take action unless it has been posted on the agenda in accordance with the Open Meetings Act. If a citizen brings an item before the council that needs to be acted upon, the city council should request that it be

placed on the agenda for the next meeting. The attorney general has also stated that a city that knows or reasonably should know the subject matter of a citizen's presentation should describe the matter on the agenda.

decided in advance, and that they wasted their time by attending.

Public Hearings

The purpose of a public hearing is to present evidence on both sides of an issue. Some public hearings are required by state law, as in the case of the Uniform Budget Law (Sections 102.001 et seq., Local Government Code), which requires a public hearing on the city budget prior to its adoption. Others are voluntarily conducted by the council to obtain a full range of citizen opinion on important matters, such as a proposed bond issue.

The proper conduct of a public hearing is no less important than for a regular council meeting. Each should begin promptly and be conducted in an orderly manner in conformance with established rules of procedure.

At the start of the hearing, the presiding officer should clearly state the subject to be discussed. If, for instance, it is a rezoning hearing, the proposed ordinance should be read and its purpose explained. If the subject is controversial, the following order can be adhered to: proponents' presentation, opponents' presentation, proponents' rebuttal, opponents' rebuttal, questions from council.

One cardinal rule to remember is that numbers don't always count. There are some topics that naturally draw large, highly biased crowds. Vocal minorities often swamp public hearings to show that their side has widespread support. Such items as little league ballparks, school crosswalks, water rates, and taxes can attract crowds, but the size of the turnout does not necessarily indicate that their cause is just. The council is elected to serve all the citizens, and a councilmember must look at the overall picture—not just the view presented by one partisan group.

The council is responsible for weighing the evidence presented at the hearing and, after due consideration, reaching a decision. Obviously, this cannot always be done at the same meeting as the public hearing. In fairness to those who have taken the time to attend, the presiding officer should indicate when a decision can be made immediately after the hearing and the result announced. Otherwise, the chair should describe the reason that no decision will be made at that time, then state the probable time at which a final determination will be reached.

When a decision is announced on an issue that involves a public hearing, the presiding officer may, with the assistance of legal counsel, give the reasons why the decision was reached. Even a brief explanation will help prevent observers from feeling that the outcome of the hearing was

Chapter Six Financial Administration

Financial administration, simply stated, is matching dollars with needs. Financial administration is the small town mayor who notices that city hall has a leaky roof, and makes a mental note to have it replaced when the money is available. Financial administration is a million-dollar capital improvements program, a bond election preceded by a barrage of information disseminated through the news media, a bond sale, and a report to the taxpayers through the newspaper—all of this is part of financial administration.

Financial administration involves an understanding of the extent and limits of the economic resources of the city and the methods of tapping them to meet citizens' demands for city services. It begins with a thorough knowledge of revenue sources and ends with a proper accounting of all of the funds expended by the city. Much lies in between; it is all financial administration.

Revenue Sources

City revenues come from many sources, including utility systems, property taxes, sales taxes, user fees, federal grants, and street rentals. (The Texas Municipal League publishes a comprehensive *Revenue Manual for Texas Cities*.)

Utility Revenues

Most Texas cities own water and sewer systems, while comparatively few operate electric or gas systems. Among those that own water or sewer systems, the revenue produced by utility billings accounts for a substantial portion of all money taken in at city hall. This percentage is considerably higher among cities that own electric or gas systems.

Property Taxes

Municipal property tax revenue is growing each year, both in total dollars and on a per-capita basis. In many cases, however, the demands on city budgets have increased at a much greater rate than have property tax collections.

Maximum Property Tax Rates

The Texas Constitution establishes the maximum permissible property tax rate for cities at the following levels: (1) for Type B and small Type C general law cities— $25 \, \text{¢}$ per \$100 assessed valuation; (2) for other general law cities with a population of 5,000 or less—\$1.50 per \$100 assessed valuation; and (3) for cities with 5,001 or greater population—\$2.50 per \$100 assessed valuation.

Administrative Procedures

Over the years, the Texas system of property tax administration has undergone significant change.

Prior to 1980, the appraisal of property for tax purposes was fragmented among more than 3,000 cities and other local jurisdictions, and there were no uniform statewide standards governing the administration of local taxes. In 1979, however, the Texas Legislature changed this situation radically when it enacted a new State Property Tax Code that established uniform appraisal policies and procedures.

Under the code, county-wide appraisal districts are now responsible for preparing a unitary tax roll that encompasses all property within the county. Although cities and other jurisdictions retain the authority to set their own tax rates and collect their own taxes, they must use the tax roll prepared by the central appraisal district for all tax-related purposes.

The basic procedures for administering property taxes include the following:

- (1) Appraisal: The taxable value of all property in the county is determined by the central appraisal district.
- (2) Protest: Any property owner dissatisfied by the value fixed by the central appraisal district can appeal to the appraisal review board. Upon a convincing demonstration that the appraisal district's determination was erroneous, the review board has the authority to correct the error, including but not limited to ordering a reduction of the taxable value of the appellant's property.
- (3) Assessment of Taxes: The tax roll prepared by the central appraisal district is furnished to cities and other taxing entities within the county; those entities use it as the basis for levying taxes for the coming fiscal year. If taxes that fund maintenance and operation expenses increase more than eight percent, the city becomes subject to a tax rollback election at which local voters may reduce the tax levy increase to an eight-percent increase. A city may not adopt a tax rate that exceeds the lower of the rollback tax rate or the effective tax rate until it publishes a notice and holds two hearings. If the city has a website, it must give notice of the hearing on the website. The city must also give notice on television if it has access to a television channel. A motion to adopt a tax rate that will exceed the effective or rollback rate must contain specific language, as must the tax rate ordinance itself.

(4) Collection: After the council has set the property tax rate for the coming fiscal year, the tax assessor-collector mails tax notices to all property owners in the city and initiates the collection of taxes.

The procedures for assessing and collecting property taxes are prescribed by the Tax Code and Local Government Code. Complete details regarding state requirements are available from the Property Tax Division of the Texas State Comptroller of Public Accounts.

Delinquent Property Taxes

For obvious reasons, it is to the city's advantage to collect as much as possible of the amount of property taxes owed. In this regard, financial analysts are inclined to criticize cities that fail to consistently collect at least 95 percent of the taxes levied. In many Texas cities, a 98-percent collection rate is the norm.

The more successful city tax offices are assisted by an attorney who is skilled in collecting delinquent taxes. In some cases, this may be the city attorney, but the more common practice is for the city to hire a lawyer who specializes in the delinquent tax field. Most outside lawyers charge a fee that is paid by the delinquent taxpayers on the basis of a percentage of the delinquent taxes they owed.

City Sales Tax

As a result of legislation initiated by the Texas Municipal League, the general city sales tax became available to Texas cities in 1968 and has become almost universal, with virtually all cities in the state having adopted it.

Most cities in which the combined local sales tax (city, county, special district) has not reached two percent can consider the imposition of certain additional sales taxes for purposes that include economic development, crime control, property tax relief, and street maintenance. Additional information regarding the sales tax for economic development is available from the Texas Municipal League and the attorney general's *Economic Development Handbook*.

User Fees

Charges for the use of city services are an increasingly popular method of generating revenues. In addition to charging for solid waste collection and water and sewer services, cities impose fees for the use of a variety of facilities, including swimming pools, golf courses, and airports.

Federal Grants

Despite cutbacks in recent years, federal aid is still an important part of the municipal revenue picture. For individual cities, federal aid as a proportion of all revenues fluctuates widely, with "distressed" cities receiving large amounts of federal money, and the more prosperous cities receiving comparatively little.

Street Rentals

A portion of an average city's revenue is produced by rental charges collected from private firms—such as cable TV companies, telecommunications providers, and gas and electric utilities—in return for allowing them to use streets and other public rights-of-way. Municipal street rental charges for electric, gas, and water utilities are authorized under the state Tax Code, which allows cities to impose such charges on utility and transportation enterprises in return for the privilege of using the city's streets and alleys to string lines, bury pipes, and otherwise use public property to conduct business. The provisions for collecting compensation from telecommunications providers are contained in Local Government Code Chapter 283, and those relating to cable and video providers are in Chapter 66 of the Utilities Code. Chapter .284 of the Local Government Code contains right-of-way compensation provisions for small cellular network nodes.

Fines

Under state law, a city may assess a fine of up to \$2,000 per day for violations of ordinances dealing with fire safety, zoning, or public health-related matters. A city may assess a fine of up to \$4,000 per day for violation of an ordinance governing the dumping of refuse. For ordinances dealing with other violations, the maximum fine is \$500 per day.

The amount of revenue from fines as a proportion of city revenues usually varies in direct proportion to city size. In larger cities, fines generate a comparatively small proportion of total revenues; in most small cities, fine revenues play a much more important role in the city budget.

State law limits the amount of revenue that a city under 5,000 population may derive from fines for violations of traffic laws.

License and Permit Fees

Under their police powers, cities regulate a wide variety of activities in order to promote the health, safety, and welfare of local citizens. Permit and license fees provide the revenues necessary to finance the cost of these regulatory programs. Examples of permit fees include those charged

for examining subdivision plats and plumbing installations. Examples of license fees include those for registering dogs. The amount of a permit or license fee must bear a reasonable relationship to the cost of the particular regulatory program. Under the law, excessive fees may not be imposed in order to create "profits." Also, the city may not assess a fee or require a permit for which no bona fide regulatory function is performed.

Hotel-Motel Tax

Chapter 351 of the Tax Code authorizes most cities to levy an occupancy tax of up to seven percent on the price of a hotel or motel room. Other cities, depending on population, may levy an even higher tax. Under the law, proceeds from this tax must be earmarked for certain specified purposes, including the advertising and promotion of the city and its vicinity to attract tourism, arts and cultural activities, historical restoration and preservation activities, registration of convention delegates, operation of visitor information centers, the construction of civic centers and auditoriums, certain sporting events, signage, and tourist buses. Cities must maintain a written list of all projects funded by the hotel-motel tax. Cities must also annually report to the comptroller their hotel occupancy tax rates, the amount of revenue collected from hotel occupancy taxes during the year, and the amounts and percentages allocated to specific uses during the year.

Taxes on Alcoholic Beverages

Under the Texas Alcoholic Beverage Code, the state levies both a gross receipts tax and a separate tax on the sale of all mixed drinks served in clubs, saloons, and restaurants. Some of the state's total collections are remitted back to the cities on a pro rata basis.

Additionally, cities are authorized by Section 11.38 of the Texas Alcoholic Beverages Code to levy fees not to exceed one-half of the state fee for a variety of alcoholic beverage-related permits, including permits for package stores, distributors, brewers, and others issued within the city.

Occupation Taxes

Cities are authorized under Section 302.101 of the Texas Tax Code and Article VIII, Section 1, of the Texas Constitution to levy an occupation tax on certain businesses and professions, such as operators of pinball machines and other coin-operated devices. The rate of the city tax may not exceed an amount set by statute and may not exceed 50 percent of the rate of the occupation tax levied by the state on the same businesses, if no statutory amount is set. A city may not levy a tax on a business or profession not subject to state occupation taxation.

Special Assessments

A "special assessment" is a charge imposed by the city on a limited group of properties to finance public improvements that specifically benefit those properties and enhance their value. Special assessments are most frequently used to finance the construction of sidewalks or reconstruction of streets. The cost of improvements is apportioned among all the owners of property abutting the improvement according to relative benefit. Costs are divided between property owners and the city according to the state law applicable to the particular type of improvement.

Miscellaneous Revenues

Miscellaneous income is derived from many different sources, such as rental charges for the use of the city's property, the sale of city property, the sale of water and other utility services to other jurisdictions, and interest income on idle city funds.

Budgeting

For many councilmembers, budgeting represents the most wretched and tiresome aspect of city government. Budgeting begins amid cries from some citizens for "tax relief" and demands from others that their "essential" programs be funded. Upon its adoption, the budget is dismissed with a sigh: "Now that that dreadful chore is behind us, we can get on with the 'fun' part of the city's business."

Financial management is indeed unglamorous, and budgets are poor leisure reading. However, it is also true that among all the functions performed by the city council, budgeting is the most important.

In its simplest definition, budgeting is a plan for utilizing the city's available funds during a fiscal year to accomplish established goals and objectives. Within a broader context, the budget also serves to:

- (1) Provide the public with an understandable financial plan that plainly describes activities that will be undertaken during the next fiscal year and the extent and specific types of services that will be performed.
- (2) Establish priorities among city programs, particularly new or expanded programs.
- (3) Define the financial framework that will be used to periodically check the status of city operations.
- (4) Determine the level of taxation necessary to finance city programs.

Budgeting is the forum for making the most of the council's key decisions about the future of the city. It is a process for determining the community's standard of living—what local residents need and want, what they are willing and able to pay for, and what services they can expect to receive for their tax dollars.

The council can use the budget to restore an ailing municipal government to financial health, or misuse it to drive a healthy government to insolvency. It can be used to nurture community development or freeze growth. The budget is everything. It is, in the words of one mayor, "the World Series of municipal government."

Statutory Requirements

The budgeting process in every Texas city, regardless of size, must comply with the requirements in Chapter 102 of the Local Government Code. Under the statute:

- The city council must adopt an annual budget and conduct the financial affairs of the city in strict conformance with the budget.
- (2) The budget for each fiscal year must be adopted prior to the first day of such fiscal year. In most Texas cities, the fiscal year begins on October 1; therefore, the budget must be adopted by September 29 or earlier.
- (3) The city's budget officer must prepare a proposed budget for the consideration of the city council. In most cities, the law requires that the mayor serve as budget officer; in cities that have adopted the city manager form of government, the city manager is the budget officer.
- (4) Copies of the proposed budget compiled by the budget officer must be filed with the city clerk/secretary and made available for public inspection. The initially proposed budget must be filed no later than thirty days prior to the date upon which the city council sets the property tax rate for the next fiscal year.
- (5) If the budget will raise more total property taxes than in the prior year, it must contain a cover page giving notice of that fact. A budget calling for such a property tax increase must be posted on the city's website, if it operates one.
- (6) The city council must hold a public hearing on the budget after the 15th day that the budget has been filed with the city clerk or secretary. Notice of the public hearing must be given in a newspaper of general circulation in the county not less than ten nor more than thirty days prior to the hearing. The notice must identify a proposed property tax increase.

- (7) Upon adoption of the final budget by majority vote of the council, copies must be filed with the county clerk and city clerk/secretary and made available for public inspection. A budget that raises total property taxes requires a separate ratification vote. The adopted budget must contain a cover page that includes property tax information as well as the record vote of each councilmember on the budget. The adopted budget and cover page must be posted on the city's website, if it operates one.
- (8) After the new fiscal year has begun and the budget has been put into effect, no expenditure "shall thereafter be made except in strict compliance with such adopted budget," nor may the council amend the budget except for reasons of "grave public necessity" requiring "emergency expenditures to meet unusual and unforeseen conditions, which could not, by reasonable diligent thought and attention, have been included in the original budget..."
- (9) The budget and any amendments to it must be filed with the county clerk.
- (10) The governing body of the city may levy taxes only in accordance with the budget.

For obvious reasons, Chapter 102 of the Local Government Code is generally interpreted to prohibit deficit financing—that is, budgeting expenditures for which no offsetting revenues are provided.

Charter Requirements in a Home Rule City

All city charters establish a framework for budget preparation, adoption, and implementation. While the details of these provisions vary from city to city, charter requirements generally prescribe a timetable for preparing the budget, require a public hearing(s), and require the council to adopt the budget by a certain time.

Many charters also prescribe the format of the budget, including requirements that it contain a message describing the budget officer's proposed fiscal plan for the city and significant features of the budget for the forthcoming fiscal year; a general summary, with supporting data, which shows proposed expenditures and anticipated revenues for the next fiscal year and their relationships to corresponding data for the current budget year; and details of proposed expenditures and anticipated revenues.

Basic Budget Information

Adoption of a plan of city services for the next fiscal year begins with a budget document containing certain basic information. The budget document should identify all

services currently provided and proposed to be provided (or terminated) during the coming fiscal year. For each service, the following information should be furnished:

- ★ An itemization of expenditures for each service during the previous fiscal year, a projection of actual expenditures for the current year, and proposed expenditures for the next fiscal year.
- ★ A statement of objectives for each service to be funded during the next fiscal year. "Objectives" do not mean organizational objectives—such as "to add new police officers" or "to purchase a new street sweeper." Rather, these statements should describe the benefits the community will derive from a particular service, such as "to reduce average police response time to emergency calls by three minutes," or "to clean X number of miles of streets."
- ★ The proposed level of each service for the next fiscal year, together with a description of performance standards for each. In the case of the solid waste budget, for example, service levels and performance can be expressed in terms of the numbers of customers served and the volume of refuse collected. Street maintenance can be expressed in terms of lane miles resurfaced, maintenance requests, and number of complaints concerning street quality, and so on. This approach will help the council focus on community benefits that will be produced by a given expenditure, rather than on such details as whether a particular department is requesting too much money for supplies or travel.
- ★ A brief description of the methods by which the services will be delivered.
- ★ An itemization of the cost components of proposed services.
- ★ Sources of funding for the proposed services.
- ★ A description of factors that could affect the cost of proposed services.

The budget also should contain a summary of the city's financial condition for the prior year and current year, and a projection of its anticipated condition for the coming fiscal year and beyond. This summary should indicate:

- ★ Outstanding obligations of the city.
- ★ Beginning balance of all cash funds.
- ★ Actual revenues, broken down by source, collected in the preceding year and anticipated for the ensuing year.
- ★ Estimated revenue available to cover the proposed budget.

★ Estimated tax rate required to cover the proposed budget.

Properly organized, this information will enable councilmembers to gain a comprehensive understanding of the city's financial condition and give them the tools they need to establish the scope and direction of municipal services for the coming year.

For a more in-depth discussion of budgets, the Texas comptroller, with the help of the Texas Municipal League, has published the *Budget Manual for Texas Cities*. Copies are available on the comptroller's website.

Implementation

After the budget has been approved, regular monitoring by the city council can help ensure that municipal services are carried out in accordance with budget objectives and within expenditure ceilings. In most cities, the budget officer is required to furnish the council with periodic reports that show the prior month's expenditures and total expenditures to date for each budgeted activity. Using these reports, the council can identify deviations from budget plans, anticipate financial trouble spots, and determine whether the various departments are functioning properly.

On a periodic basis, perhaps quarterly, the council should be furnished with a written description of significant budgetary developments during the current fiscal year. For each activity, this statement should describe progress to date in comparison with objectives, and should provide reports on expenditures by budget category and revenue collections. Revised estimates of revenue also should be presented, together with revised surplus or deficit projections. These reports will give the council the basis for determining how well the city is meeting its service targets with the funds available. Also, it can help the council determine whether budget modifications are needed during the year.

Municipal Borrowing

It is a rare case when a city is able to carry out a capital improvements program of any consequence without using its credit. More often, the city borrows money, and in doing so, offers future tax collections or utility revenues as security for the loan.

Loans fall into two categories: short-term and long-term—or, stated differently, loans to be repaid within the current fiscal year versus those to be repaid in future years. This section briefly reviews the two types of loans.

Short-Term Borrowing

Most short-term loans are made with local banks. Their purpose is to provide funds of a temporary nature, and they are

made with the expectation of repayment within the current fiscal year. A bank loan made in August to avoid an overdraft in the general fund pending receipt of tax collections in September is a good example of a short-term loan.

A short-term loan differs from a long-term loan in two respects: (1) it will mature within the current fiscal year; and (2) it can be approved by the city council without the necessity for voter approval at a referendum election.

Short-term loans should be used sparingly. An excessive amount of short-term debt can adversely affect the city's bond rating and impair its ability to accomplish long-term borrowing for major capital improvement programs. Frequent use of short-term borrowing reflects deficiencies in the quality of the city's management of its financial resources.

Long-Term Borrowing

Unlike short-term loans, which can be repaid with general fund dollars derived from a variety of revenue sources, long-term loans require that the specific source of revenue that will be used to repay the debt be identified and, in certain cases, pledged.

Long-term loans secured by a pledge of property taxes are called "general obligations" and include ad valorem tax bonds, time warrants, and certificates of obligation. Long-term loans secured by a pledge of revenue from an income-producing facility are called "revenue bonds."

General Obligation Debt

General obligation debts are payable from, and are secured by, a pledge of future property tax collections. Under standards promulgated by the attorney general of Texas, a city with a maximum permissible tax rate of \$1.50 per \$100 assessed valuation may not incur general obligation debt that will require the levy of a tax at a rate higher than \$1.00, after allowing ten percent for delinquencies in collection and for the payment of maturing principal and interest.

General obligation debt is commonly expressed as a percentage of the city's total assessed valuations. For example, a city that has a total assessed valuation of \$10 million and outstanding general obligation debt in the principal amount of \$500,000 is said to have a debt ratio of five percent. Three common forms of general obligation debt are ad valorem tax bonds, time warrants, and certificates of obligation.

Ad Valorem Tax Bonds

Ad valorem tax bonds are commonly referred to as general

obligation, or G.O. bonds. They are issued pursuant to an ordinance adopted by the city council, typically following approval of the bonds at a referendum election. The bonds are examined as to legality by the attorney general of Texas, and then delivered by the city to the successful purchaser or bidder for payment in cash. This cash is then used by the city to pay for libraries, police buildings, city halls, and other public facilities with a long, useful life.

G.O. bonds usually are issued in \$5,000 denominations, and the bond issue usually provides serial maturities, with a certain amount of principal maturing each year over a period not to exceed forty years.

General obligation bonds have the highest degree of investor acceptance of any type of municipal indebtedness, and they command the lowest interest rates. Therefore, unless exceptional circumstances dictate otherwise, G.O. bonds are the preferred means of borrowing against a pledge of tax revenues.

Time Warrants

Time warrants are also general obligation debts and are payable from ad valorem taxes. Unlike G.O. bonds, which are sold for cash, time warrants are issued directly to vendors to pay for construction, equipment, and services. Also unlike G.O. bonds, time warrants do not require voter approval, although the law does require that the city council publish notice of its intent to issue them and that the council call a referendum election upon presentation of a petition signed by ten percent of the taxpaying voters.

The procedures for issuing time warrants are cumbersome and expensive and will result in the city paying a higher rate of interest than if the borrowing were accomplished with bonds. Nevertheless, time warrants can occasionally be advantageous—for example, to complete the construction of a public works project where there has been a cost overrun and bond funds have been exhausted.

Certificates of Obligation

The third form of general obligation debt payable from ad valorem taxes is certificates of obligation (COs). Like time warrants, COs can be issued without voter approval—except that upon notice of the city's intent to issue certificates, five percent of the qualified voters can force an election on the issue by submission of a petition. With certain exceptions, a city may not issue a CO to pay a contracted obligation if a bond proposition to authorize the issuance of bonds for the same purpose was submitted to the voters during the preceding three years and failed to be approved.

Certificates of obligation can be issued directly to vendors to pay for construction work, equipment, machinery, materials, supplies, land, or professional services furnished to the city. Also, under certain circumstances COs can be sold, like bonds, for cash, in which case they must be approved by the attorney general in the same manner as bonds.

Revenue Bonds

There is only one type of bond secured by a pledge of revenues from an income-producing facility such as a utility system. These obligations are revenue bonds and usually are designated with the name of the system that pledges the revenues (for example, Waterworks System Revenue Bonds, Waterworks and Sewer System Revenue Bonds, and so on).

When utility revenues are pledged to support revenue bonds, the pledge is made of the system's net revenues—that is, gross revenues minus operating and maintenance costs. Such bonds are payable solely from these revenues and include a statement on their face that the holder shall never be entitled to demand payment from property taxes.

In determining whether the amount of pledged revenues is sufficient to repay the outstanding revenue bonds of a utility system, analysts will look at the ratio between the system's net earnings and the requirements of principal and interest maturities over a period of years. As a rule, net revenues should be at least 1.25 times larger than the average annual debt service requirements of the system. This ratio is called "coverage," and revenue bonds are said to have 1.25X coverage, or 2.23X coverage, and so on. The higher the coverage, the better the security for the bonds and, all other things being equal, the lower the rate of interest at which the bonds can be issued.

In pledging the revenues of a utility system, it is common to make a "cross pledge," or "combined pledge." This is a pledge of the revenues of one system to repay bonds issued for improvements to a different system; for example, pledging the net revenues of the water system to the payment of bonds issued to improve the sewer system. On the other hand, the revenues of a utility system may not be cross pledged to the payment of bonds issued on behalf of a non-revenue-producing facility. For instance, water system revenues cannot be pledged to the payment of bonds issued to build a city hall.

Bond Ratings

As the annual volume of long-term debt incurred by state and local governments has grown over the years, competition between cities and other borrowers for the investor's dollar has increased correspondingly. A municipal bond rating is one of the methods used to help alleviate the problems arising from this competitive situation.

A bond rating gives a quick indication of the quality of a

new issue being offered, so that prospective bidders may know if they want to develop a bid. But a bond rating has greater value than a mere screening device: it also influences the rate of interest payable on bonds. Therefore, it is desirable that the city maintain a good rating for its bonds, because it can mean the difference between a good bid and a poor one, and a difference in interest charges to the city running into many tens of thousands of dollars.

Most Texas cities have more than one bond rating. Each bond issue is rated separately, based on the source of revenue that has been pledged to secure payment. General obligation bonds, therefore, are rated separately from water or sewer revenue bonds.

In determining the rating of a bond issue, analysts focus on the nature of the particular security. In the case of general obligation bonds, prime importance is attached to relationships among the city's debt, wealth, population, and tax collection experience. The economic base of the city, the stage of its development, and the quality of its government also are important factors. Finally, analysts examine the exact nature and strength of the legal obligation that the bonds represent.

The bond ratings of two particular firms are universally accepted in investor circles. These are Moody's Investors Service and Standard & Poor's Corporation, both of which are based in New York City. The four investment grade ratings granted by these services are as follows:

Moody's Investors Service

Aaa: Best quality, carrying the smallest degree of

investment risk

Aa: High quality (together with Aaa comprise

"high-grade bonds")

A: Higher medium-grade (many favorable

investment attributes)

Baa: Lower medium-grade (neither high-quality

nor high-risk)

Standard & Poor's Corporation

AAA: Highest rating, with extremely strong

capacity to repay loan

AA: Only a small degree below AAA in the

capacity to repay the loan

A: Strong capacity to repay loan, although

more susceptible to adverse effects in

economic conditions

BBB: Adequate capacity to repay loan

In offering newly issued bonds for bids, the city should apply to one or both of the rating agencies to obtain a rating on the issue being offered. The nominal cost of obtaining a rating can be recovered many times over by minimizing interest costs on the basis of a favorable bond rating, as opposed to the sale of non-rated bonds.

Bond Elections

If it has been determined by the city council that a bond election is required, the first step—and the key step—in a successful campaign is citizen participation. The tried-and-true elements of a successful bond election include the following:

- ★ Let private citizen volunteers, rather than the city council, conduct the campaign to persuade local voters to vote for the bonds.
- ★ Enlist the support of community and civic organizations.

Installment Obligations

An ever increasing number of Texas cities are financing municipal purchases through installment sales or lease-purchase agreements. Generally speaking, cities must competitively procure the personal property at issue when a lease-purchase agreement or installment sale involves an expenditure of more than \$50,000 in city funds.

Anticipation Notes

Certain cities may have authority to borrow against anticipated revenue (typically federal grant money) by issuing anticipation notes. Anticipation notes may be appropriate for borrowing relatively small amounts of money when the issuance of bonds would be cost prohibitive. State agencies may be authorized to purchase anticipation notes from cities, thus speeding the grant process to fund city projects. The law relating to anticipation notes may be found in chapter 1431 of the Texas Government Code.

Capital Improvements Programming

It is a financial fact of life in every city that the demand for new streets, water lines, and other public works will always exceed the supply of current funds. Capital improvements programming is the primary method used by most cities to cope with the perpetual imbalance between capital demands and limited financial resources.

A capital improvements program (CIP) is a long-term plan,

usually spanning five to six years, for financing major cost items that have a long useful life, such as buildings, land, streets, utility lines, and expensive equipment. The CIP document lists all the capital items scheduled for construction or acquisition during the next five or six years, the time when construction or acquisition is to occur, the amount expected to be spent during each year of the CIP, and the source of funding for each expenditure.

Preparation of a CIP involves five major steps. First, a list of proposed capital improvements is prepared on the basis of recommendations from the city council, staff, and citizen groups. The city's comprehensive plan will be the source of many CIP items, but whatever the source, each item included in the list should be supportive of the community goals expressed in the plan.

Second, cost estimates are developed for all proposed CIP items. In addition to stating the up-front cost of each item, these calculations usually include a description of savings that will result from its acquisition or construction, as well as the impact the item would have on future revenues or operating costs.

Third, a determination is made of the city's ability to pay for the items included in the draft CIP, together with a description of the method by which each will be financed. Ability to pay will be determined by a financial analysis of past, current, and future revenue, expenditure, and debt patterns. Options for financing particular items include special assessments, state or federal grants, additional fees or taxes, current revenues (pay-as-you-go), reserve or surplus funds, general obligation or revenue bonds, and certificates of obligation. The objective of this step is to determine, for each year, the minimum costs the city will incur before any new capital expenditures can be financed.

Fourth, all proposed CIP items are organized by the staff for orderly presentation to the city council. Each is ranked in recommended priority order. Items that overlap or duplicate previously approved projects or that are inconsistent with the city's comprehensive plan are identified and perhaps downgraded.

Finally, the tentative CIP is discussed at public hearings, thoroughly reviewed by the council, and then finally approved by formal council action.

Based on information contained in the CIP, a capital budget is prepared to show all capital expenditures in priority order, together with summaries of the financial activities planned for each year, including the amounts of bonds to be issued, amounts of operating funds required, and so forth.

The capital budgeting process normally takes place on a cyclical basis. Under a six-year CIP, year one is the current

capital budget adopted by the city council at the same time it approves the operating budget. Many times, the capital budget is included as a component of the operating budget. Years two through six, having been approved by the council when it adopted the CIP, remain in the record as expressing the council's intent to carry forward with the balance of the CIP.

At the conclusion of year one, the council approves another one-year capital budget and extends the CIP, with revisions, for another year. Thus, year two of the previous CIP becomes year one of the new six-year program, and the cycle begins anew.

Capital improvement programming offers several advantages. By scheduling ample time for construction or acquisitions, costly mistakes can be avoided, as is the case when streets have to be dug up repeatedly because they are not planned in relation to other facilities. Also, by working with a list of planned projects, sites can be purchased at lower cost than on a "crash" basis, and by spacing out projects over several years, the city's tax and debt load can be stabilized, and balance can be maintained between debt service and current expenditures.

Financial Reporting

Financial reports prepared periodically throughout the fiscal year are an essential part of the control system necessary to permit the city council to determine whether funds are being expended in accordance with the budget and to identify discrepancies between anticipated and actual revenues. Financial reports fall into four general categories—internal budgetary reports, annual financial reports, annual audits, and local debt reports—each of which is briefly discussed next.

Internal Budgetary Reports

Internal budgetary reports are prepared on a monthly basis and are distributed to the city council and department heads. These reports illustrate the financial condition of the city as it unfolds from month to month and answer such questions as: Are city services being provided as planned? Are expenditures exceeding budgeted levels? Is the cash inflow at the expected level? By determining the answers to these and related questions on a regular basis, the council can identify problem areas and initiate corrective actions accordingly.

Annual Financial Report

The annual financial report is compiled at the conclusion of the fiscal year and shows, item by item, budgeted versus actual revenues and expenditures, together with other information that describes the city's year-end financial condition. The financial report should be prepared by an independent certified public accountant appointed by the city council and made available to the department heads, the news media, and other interested parties.

Annual Audit

Sections 103.001-103.004 of the Local Government Code require each city to have an annual audit of its financial records and accounts. The audit can be performed either by a certified public accountant or a qualified city employee, and must be made available for public inspection no later than 180 days after the close of the city's fiscal year.

The audit involves examination of three aspects of the city's financial operations: (1) internal controls; (2) statements, records, and accounting transactions; and (3) compliance with statutory and budgetary requirements. Properly conducted, the audit provides a double check on the city's financial status, a method for communicating with the citizenry, and a bona fide statement of the city's financial condition, which will improve its ability to issue bonds.

Local Debt Report

Section 140.008 of the Local Government Code requires cities to annually compile and report various types of debt obligation information, including the amounts of principal and interest to pay outstanding debt obligations, the current credit rating given by any nationally recognized credit rating organization to debt obligations of the city, and any other information that the city considers relevant or necessary to explain the outstanding debt values. Subject to certain exceptions discussed below, the local debt report must be posted continuously on the city's website until the city posts the next year's report. The report must be made available to any person for inspection.

As an alternative to posting the report on the city's website, a city may provide all required debt information to the comptroller and have the comptroller post the information on the comptroller's official website. Further, a city with a population of less than 15,000 may provide the comptroller with its local debt report for inclusion on the comptroller's website. A city that already includes the required debt information in other reports that are posted to the city's website may provide a link to that information rather than replicating the data in the local debt report.

Investments

In 1995, the Texas Legislature enacted the Public Funds Investment Act, which requires the governing body to adopt a written investment policy. A city may contract with an independent investment advisor to provide investment and management services. Typically the city investment officer must attend one investment training session within twelve months of taking office and must attend eight hours of training once every two years thereafter. The continuing eight-hour training is however, not required if a city: (1) does not invest city funds; or (2) only deposits city funds in interest-bearing deposit accounts or certifications of deposit. The treasurer and the chief financial officer (if the treasurer is not the chief financial officer) must also attend ten hours of training every two years. The Texas Municipal League offers comprehensive public funds investment training.

Financial Warning Signals

In recent years, increasing attention has been given to monitoring the financial health of cities. Although most of the chronic financial problems of cities tend to slowly snowball over an extended period of time, they usually result from a standard set of problems, including: (1) a decline in revenues or tax base; (2) an eroding capital plant; (3) a faltering local or regional economy; (4) growing debt burden; (5) accumulation of unfunded pension liabilities; (6) a sudden loss of substantial federal funds; (7) an increase in spending pressures; and/or (8) ineffective financial management practices.

Chapter Seven Ordinances and Resolutions

The city council takes official action by two primary means: resolutions and ordinances. Both of these play important roles in their own respective ways, and they share certain similarities. But there are distinctions between the two, and it is good to know the differences.

The distinction between an ordinance and a resolution is in subject matter, not terminology. An ordinance cannot be changed into a resolution merely by calling it a resolution, nor may the requirements for enacting an ordinance be bypassed by simply passing a resolution. A resolution generally states a position or policy of a city. An ordinance is more formal and authoritative than a resolution. An ordinance is a local law that usually regulates persons or property and usually relates to a matter of a general and permanent nature.

Passage of an ordinance *generally* involves three steps, the first of which is the introduction of the proposed ordinance at a council meeting.

Next, the city clerk or city attorney either reads the entire ordinance or reads just the caption of the ordinance and allows the person proposing it to provide an explanation.

There is no state law requiring that ordinances be read aloud in their entirety. In addition, there is no generally applicable state law that requires multiple readings of an ordinance. (Some home rule charters, however, do provide for more than one reading.) If the ordinance is short, the council may wish to have it read in full for the benefit of any citizens present. If the ordinance is long and technical, the usual practice is to settle for a brief summary and general explanation of the purpose of the ordinance.

Third, the ordinance is debated by the council and either defeated, postponed, referred to a committee for further study, or approved. If the ordinance is approved, it is then signed by the mayor and attested to (certified) by the city secretary or city attorney.

Also, depending on city type and the subject matter of an ordinance, it may have to be published in a newspaper before becoming effective.

Because of the relatively cumbersome procedures involved in enacting an ordinance, it is important to know when an ordinance is required and when less formal kinds of council action will suffice. Though there are no absolute standards that apply, these three rules of law may help:

- (1) Any council enactment that regulates persons or property and imposes a fine for violations must be in the form of an ordinance. This requirement is based on the principle that there must be a printed law and citizens must have some notice that it is in effect before they can be subjected to a fine.
- (2) An enactment must always be in the form of an ordinance if the state law authorizing the particular action requires an ordinance. Examples include the creation of a planning and zoning commission or setting the tax levy for the next fiscal year.
- (3) An ordinance is required to amend or repeal an existing ordinance.

Compatibility of Ordinances with State and Federal Laws

An ordinance, or portion thereof, is void if it conflicts with the U.S. Constitution, the Texas Constitution, or a federal or state law. Also, even though an ordinance might be valid at the time it was passed, if a law subsequently enacted by the state legislature conflicts with the ordinance, the ordinance is void.

An ordinance is invalid if the courts determine that the state legislature intended to preempt the field with regard to the subject addressed in the ordinance. Conversely, if an ordinance supplements and is in harmony with the law, the ordinance will be sustained. But if the legislature has preempted the field, no ordinance except those specifically authorized by statute may be enacted in such field.

Examples of conflicts that have caused ordinances to be ruled invalid include:

- ★ an ordinance prescribing a different penalty from that imposed by state law where the ordinance and the law dealt with the same type of offense;
- an ordinance restricting the hours of operation of liquor stores to fewer than those authorized under the state Alcoholic Beverage Code;
- ★ an ordinance legalizing an activity or business that was prohibited by state law; and
- ★ an ordinance in conflict with the Interstate Commerce Clause of the U.S. Constitution.

Reasonableness

An ordinance that is arbitrary, oppressive, capricious, or fraudulent will be invalidated by the courts. The courts can inquire into the validity of ordinances. The courts usually will not substitute their judgment for that of the city council; but if an ordinance is not in compliance with lawful requirements, the courts may overturn it.

Form of the Ordinance

State law does not prescribe the form of an ordinance, other than to require that it contain an ordaining clause (Local Government Code Section 52.002) and to require the publication, or sometimes posting of either the complete text or caption of every ordinance that establishes penalties for violations (Local Government Code Sections 52.011-52.013). But a form for ordinances has evolved by custom and is now used by most cities.

Although the actual drafting of an ordinance is best left to the city attorney, councilmembers should be familiar with the basic form. This includes:

- (1) The number of the ordinance. This information is good to have for indexing and ready reference.
- (2) The caption, which briefly describes the subject of the ordinance and the penalties provided for its violation. Although an ordinance is valid without a caption, this is a useful feature because it provides a simple way of determining what is included in the ordinance without reading the entire document. Also, if the ordinance does not have a caption, Section 52.011 of the Local Government Code requires that the ordinance be published in its entirety if it provides a penalty for violations. Conversely, a penal ordinance may be published by caption only if the caption states the penalty for violations.
- (3) A preamble, which is optional, may be included in cases in which the council wants the courts to understand: the reasons the ordinance was passed, factual findings made by the council, or the legislative authority for the ordinance.
- (4) The ordaining clause, which is required by law, in most instances.
- (5) The body of the ordinance, which usually is broken down into sections according to subjects. This contains the command of law as ordained by the council.
- (6) The effective date of the ordinance which may, in some circumstances, be governed by state law or city charter (if adopted by a home rule city).

- (7) A severability clause which clarifies that the invalidity of some portions of the ordinance should not render the entire ordinance invalid.
- (8) The penalty clause, which fixes the penalty for violating the ordinance. Under state law, the maximum penalty the council may establish for violating an ordinance dealing with fire safety, zoning, or public health (except for dumping refuse) is a fine of \$2,000 per day for each day the ordinance is violated. The maximum penalty the council may establish for violating an ordinance governing the dumping of refuse is \$4,000 per day. For ordinances dealing with other violations, the maximum fine is \$500 per day. Cities do not have the power to punish violators by sending them to jail.
- (9) The final part of the ordinance is the statement that it was passed and approved, giving the date of passage, the signature of the mayor, and a space for the city clerk or secretary to sign and attest to the fact that the ordinance was actually adopted. Some cities also require the city attorney to approve the form of the ordinance. If required by state law or city charter, signatures must be present on the ordinance or it may be declared void.

The following ordinance illustrates these eight components:

Ordinance No. 125

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF ANYWHERE, TEXAS ESTABLISHING WATER CONSERVATION REQUIREMENTS AND PROVIDING A PENALTY FOR VIOLATIONS.

WHEREAS, because of the conditions prevailing in the City of Anywhere, the general welfare requires that the water resources available to the City be put to the maximum beneficial use and that the waste or unreasonable use be prevented: and

WHEREAS, lack of rain has resulted in a severe reduction in the available water supply to the City, and it is therefore deemed essential to the public welfare that the City Council adopt the water conservation plan hereafter set forth.

NOW THEREFORE:

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ANYWHERE, TEXAS:

SECTION 1. AUTHORIZATION.

The City Manager or his designee is hereby authorized and directed to implement the applicable provisions of this Ordinance upon his determination that such implementation is necessary to protect the public welfare and safety.

SECTION 2. APPLICATION.

The provisions of this Ordinance shall apply to all persons, customers, and property served with City of Anywhere water wherever situated. No customer of the City of Anywhere water system shall knowingly make, cause, use, or permit the use of water received from the City for residential, commercial, industrial, agricultural, governmental, or any other purpose in a manner contrary to any provision of this ordinance, or in an amount in excess of that use permitted by the conservation stage in effect pursuant to action taken by the City Manager or his designee in accordance with the provisions of this Ordinance.

SECTION 3. CONSERVATION REQUIREMENTS.

From May 1 to September 30 of each year and upon implementation by the City Manager and publication of notice, the following restrictions shall apply to all persons:

- (a) Irrigation utilizing individual sprinklers or sprinkler systems of lawns, gardens, landscaped areas, trees, shrubs, and other plants is prohibited except on a designated day which shall be once every five days, and only then during the hours of 8:00 p.m. and 12:00 noon. Provided, however, irrigation of lawns, gardens, landscaped areas, trees, shrubs or other plants is permitted at anytime if: (i) a hand-held hose is used: (ii) a hand-held, faucet filled bucket of five (5) gallons or less is used; or (iii) a drip irrigation system is used.
- (b) The washing of automobiles, trucks, trailers, boats, airplanes and other types of mobile equipment, the refilling

or adding of water to swimming and/or wading pools and the use of water for irrigation of golf greens and tees is prohibited except on designated irrigation days between the hours of 8:00 p.m. and 12:00 noon.

- (c) The washing or sprinkling of foundations is prohibited except on designated irrigation days between the hours of 8:00 p.m. and 12:00 midnight.
- (d) The following uses of water are defined as "waste of water" and are absolutely prohibited: (i) allowing water to run off into a gutter, ditch, or drain; (ii) failure to repair a controllable leak; and (iii) washing sidewalks, driveways, parking areas, tennis courts, patios, or other paved areas except to alleviate immediate fire hazards.

SECTION 4. EFFECTIVE DATE

PREAMBLE

This Ordinance shall become effective immediately upon its passage and publication as required by law.

SECTION 5. SEVERABILITY.

This Ordinance shall be considered severable, and the invalidity or unconstitutionality of any section, clause, provision or portion of the Ordinance shall not affect the validity or constitutionality of any other section, clause, provision or portion of this Ordinance.

SECTION 6. PENALTY.

Any person, corporation or association violating any provision of this Ordinance shall be deemed guilty of an offense, and upon conviction shall be punished by a fine not to exceed Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00). The violation thereof shall be deemed a separate offense, and shall be punished accordingly. Provided, however, compliance may be further sought through injunctive relief in the District Court.

PASSED AND APPROVED this day of, 20
/s/ Mayor
ATTEST:
/s/ City Secretary/ Clerk
APPROVED AS TO FORM:
/s/ City Attorney

Chapter Eight Conflicts of Interest

Mayors and councilmembers are expected to avoid involvements that put their own personal interests at cross purposes with those of the public. In most cases, good judgment is enough to keep city officials within the bounds of propriety. There are, however, state laws governing the behavior of city officials.

At least three situations can impair the ability of mayors or councilmembers to properly perform their duties. All three involve conflicts of interest in which a member of the city council is placed in the position of owing loyalty to the interests of the city on one hand, and to some other interest on the other.

The first situation occurs when a councilmember occupies two or more public offices at the same time. The second exists when the city council votes to take an action that will have a beneficial effect on a business or property in which a councilmember has a major interest. And the third exists in cases of nepotism, where hiring decisions are made on the basis of relationship. Each of these situations is described below.

Dual Office-Holding

Two or More Civil Offices

Mayors and councilmembers are prohibited from holding more than one public office at the same time if both are "offices of emolument." An emolument is a benefit that is received as compensation for services and includes salaries, fees of office, or other compensation—not including the reimbursement of actual expenses.

Therefore, a mayor or councilmember who receives a salary, fees for attending council meetings, or any other emoluments from the city, may not simultaneously serve as a district judge, state senator or representative, county clerk, or in any other local or state office of emolument. The only exceptions to this prohibition are found in Article XVI of the Texas Constitution, which allows certain state officers and employees to hold municipal offices of emolument and which permits a person holding an office of emolument to also serve as a justice of the peace, county commissioner, notary public, as an officer of a soil and water conservation district, or in other specific offices.

Incompatibility

Secondly, with respect to dual civil offices, mayors and councilmembers are prohibited from holding a second public office having duties and loyalties incompatible with those that must be performed as an officer of the city. This rule—which applies to all public offices, whether paid or unpaid—heeds the mandate that no person can serve two masters; full allegiance is required to one or the other.

The general rule regarding incompatible offices was reviewed in *Thomas v. Abernathy County Line I.S.D.*, in which the Texas Supreme Court held that the offices of city councilmember and school board member were incompatible because if the same person could be a school trustee and a member of the city council or board of aldermen at the same time, school policies, in many important respects, would be subject to direction of the council or aldermen instead of to the of the trustees.

The incompatibility doctrine also prohibits the council from appointing one of its own members to a public office or employing the member as a public employee. A mayor, for example, could not simultaneously serve as a police officer for the city.

Though it may be difficult at times to determine whether two offices or positions are incompatible, a misjudgment could be costly. The courts have held that when an individual who holds an office accepts and is sworn into a second office that conflicts with the first, the individual is deemed to have automatically resigned from the first office.

City Actions that Benefit Mayors and Councilmembers

City councils everywhere routinely make decisions on purchases, rezoning, utility extensions, road construction projects, and other matters that benefit various private interests. Because of the broad scope of the council's powers, it is reasonable to expect that some of its decisions will directly or indirectly impact the individual members of the council making such decisions.

Anticipating that potential conflicts of interest will inevitably arise at the local level, while acknowledging the practical impossibility of flatly prohibiting such conflicts, the Texas Legislature has enacted at least three statutory

schemes that require the public disclosure of conflicts between the public interest and a councilmember's private interests (Section 171.001 et seq., Section 176.001 et seq., Local Government Code; and Section 553.002 et seq., Government Code).

The purpose of chapter 171, the conflicts of interest statute, is to prevent councilmembers and other local officials from using their positions for hidden personal gain. The law requires the filing of an affidavit by any councilmember whose private financial interests—or those of relatives—would be affected by an action of the council.

Whenever any contract, zoning decision, or other matter is pending before the council, each councilmember must take the following steps:

(a) Examine the pending matter and determine whether the councilmember or a related person has a substantial interest in the business or property that would be beneficially affected by a decision of the city council on the matter.

A person has a substantial interest in a business entity if.

- (1) the person owns 10 percent or more of the voting stock or shares or of the fair market value of the business entity or owns \$15,000 or more of the fair market value of the business entity; or
- (2) funds received by the person from the business entity exceed 10 percent of the person's gross income for the previous year.

A person has a substantial interest in real property if the interest is an equitable or legal ownership with a fair market value of \$2,500 or more.

Additionally, a substantial interest of a person related in the first degree by either affinity or consanguinity to the local public official is a "substantial interest" that the official must disclose.

- (b) If the answer to (a) is "yes," the councilmember must file an affidavit disclosing the nature of the interest in the matter and/or the nature of the substantial interest of a related person in such matter, if:
 - in the case of a substantial interest in a business entity, the action on the matter will have a special economic effect on the business entity that is distinguishable from the effect on the public; or
 - (2) in the case of a substantial interest in real property, it is reasonably foreseeable that an action on the matter will have a special economic effect on the

value of the property, distinguishable from its effect on the public.

The affidavit must be filed with the official record keeper of the governmental entity.

(c) After the councilmember files a disclosure affidavit, he or she must abstain from participating in the discussion of the matter and abstain from voting on it. However, if a local public official is required to file the affidavit and does file the affidavit, that official is not required to abstain in the matter if a majority of the governing body are also required to file and do file affidavits on the same official action.

Pursuant to this statute, the city can purchase goods or services from a business in which a councilmember has a substantial interest if the councilmember files a disclosure affidavit and then abstains from discussing and voting on the decision regarding the purchase.

The city council must take a separate vote on any budget item specifically dedicated to a contract with an entity in which a member of the governing body has a substantial interest, and the affected member must abstain from that separate vote. The member who has complied in abstaining in such vote may vote on a final budget only after the matter in which there was an interest has been resolved.

An officer who knowingly violates the affidavit or abstention requirement commits a Class A misdemeanor which is punishable by confinement in jail for up to one year and a fine up to \$4,000.

Local Government Code chapter 176, a second conflicts disclosure statute, requires that mayors, councilmembers, and certain other executive city officers or agents must file a "conflicts disclosure statement" with a city's records administrator within seven days of becoming aware of either of the following situations:

- ★ A city officer or the officer's family member has an employment or business relationship that results in taxable income of more than \$2,500 with a person who has contracted with the city or with whom the city is considering doing business.
- ★ A city officer or the officer's family member receives and accepts one or more gifts with an aggregate value of \$100 in the preceding 12 months from a person who conducts business or is being considered for business with the officer's city.
- ★ A city officer has a family relationship with the vendor.

The chapter also requires a vendor who wishes to conduct business or be considered for business with a city to file a "conflict of interest questionnaire" if the vendor has a business relationship with the city and an employment or other relationship with an officer or officer's family member, gives a gift to either, or has a family relationship with a city officer.

An officer who knowingly fails to file the statement commits either a Class A, B, or C misdemeanor, depending on the amount of the contract.

A third conflicts disclosure statute, Chapter 553 of the Government Code, prevents councilmembers and other local officials from using their positions for hidden personal gain related to the city's purchase or condemnation of property in which the city official has a legal or equitable interest.

Whenever a city is deciding whether to purchase or condemn a piece of property, the individual officer should determine whether they have a legal or equitable interest in property that is to be purchased or condemned. If the individual does have a legal or equitable interest in property in such a situation, then the individual needs to file an affidavit within 10 days before the date on which the property is to be acquired by purchase or condemnation. The affidavit is filed with the county clerk of the county in which the official resides as well as the county clerk of each county in which the property is located.

The affidavit must include: (1) the name of the public servant; (2) the public servant's office, public title, or job designation; (3) a full description of the property; (4) a full description of the nature, type, and amount of interest in the property, including the percentage of ownership interest; (5) the date the public servant acquired an interest in the property; (6) the following verification: "I swear that the information in this affidavit is personally known by me to be correct and contains the information required by Section 553.002, Government Code;" and (7) an acknowledgement of the same type required for recording a deed in the deed records of the county.

A public official who violates the affidavit requirement after having notice of the purchase or condemnation commits a Class A misdemeanor, which is punishable by up to one year in jail and a fine up to \$4,000.

Nepotism

"Nepotism" is the award of employment or appointment on the basis of kinship. The practice is contrary to sound public policy, which is why prohibitions against nepotism are common in all states, including Texas.

The Texas nepotism statute, chapter 573 of the Government Code, forbids the city council from hiring any person who is related to a councilmember within the second degree by af-

finity or within the third degree by consanguinity. This prohibition does not apply to a city with a population of 200 or less, or to relatives who were continuously employed by the city for: (1) at least 30 days, if the councilmember is appointed; or (2) at least six months, if the councilmember is elected. When a person is allowed to continue employment with the city because the person has been continuously employed for the requisite period of time, the city council member who is related shall not participate in the deliberation or voting on matters concerning employment if such action applies only to the particular person and is not taken with respect to a bona fide class or category of employees.

The nepotism statute does not apply to unpaid positions.

Since "affinity" and "consanguinity" are the controlling factors in determining nepotism, both terms need to be clearly understood.

Affinity is kinship by marriage, as between a husband and wife, or between the husband and the blood relatives of the wife (or vice versa).

Consanguinity is kinship by blood, as between a mother and child or sister and brother.

Two persons are related to each other by affinity if they are married to each other or the spouse of one of the persons is related by consanguinity to the other person. The following relatives of a public official would fall within the prohibited first or second degree of affinity.

Relatives related within the first degree of affinity include a public official's husband, wife, father-in-law, mother-in-law, sons-in-law, daughters-in-law, stepsons, and stepdaughters.

Relatives related within the second degree include a public official's sisters-in-law (brother's spouse or spouse's sister), brothers-in-law (sister's spouse or spouse's brother), spouse's grandmothers, spouse's grandfathers, spouse's granddaughters, and spouse's grandsons.

Termination of a marriage by divorce or the death of a spouse terminates relationships by affinity created by that marriage unless a child of that marriage is living, in which case the marriage is treated as continuing to exist as long as a child of the marriage is living.

Two persons are related to each other by consanguinity if one is a descendant of the other or if they share a common ancestor.

Purchasing

Government Code Section 22.52.908 provides that, with certain exceptions: (1) a city is prohibited from entering into a contract with a business entity unless the business entity submits a disclosure of interested parties (i.e., discloses a person who has a controlling interest in the business or who actively participates in facilitating the contract for the business) if the contract: (a) requires an action or vote by the city council before the contract may be signed; or (b) the contract has a value of at least \$1 million; (2) the disclosure must be on a form prescribed by the Texas Ethics Commission; and (3) a city must, not later than 30 days after receiving a disclosure, submit a copy to the Texas Ethics Commission.

Chapter Nine Personal Liability of Councilmembers

The liability of city governments for torts has been an accepted doctrine in Texas since the passage in 1969 of the Tort Claims Act (chapter 101 of the Civil Practice and Remedies Code). A "tort" is a wrongful act that results in injury to persons or property. A tort can result from negligence in the proper performance of a public servant's duty, or from such intentional acts as libel, false arrest, or slander.

Under the Tort Claims Act, city governments may be liable for limited damages resulting from the actions of councilmembers and other city officials. But what about the individual liability of mayors and councilmembers? Can these persons be held personally responsible for damages resulting from decisions they make (or refuse to make) in their official capacity as members of the city council?

Public Official Liability

City councils across the state each day make decisions that affect the lives and property of thousands of people. Using their best judgment to determine the "lowest and most responsible" bids on city contracts, the decisions of councilmembers can mean the difference between prosperity and insolvency for equipment dealers, office suppliers, and other businesses. Policies set by the council guide the actions of police officers who wield life and death powers. The list goes on and on. The point is that councilmembers make a variety of decisions that can benefit many persons and lead to irreparable harm to others.

State and federal courts generally hold that councilmembers are not personally liable for torts resulting from their official actions, so long as those actions were made in good faith—that is, without willful or malicious intent to do harm. However, liability is still a possibility; thus, mayors and councilmembers should be aware of their potential liability problems and have a basic understanding of the legal principles involved.

Liability Under State Law

Generally speaking, Texas courts have held that councilmembers are not personally liable for torts resulting from "discretionary acts" made within their authority and in "good faith"—that is, without intent to do harm.

"Discretionary acts" are those involving personal judgment. For a councilmember, typical discretionary acts include approving amendments to the city's zoning or subdivision

ordinance or awarding bids. Each of these acts involves decisions, or choices, based on the councilmember's personal conclusions from all of the available facts.

There is little case law to look to with regard to personal liability of mayors and councilmembers for torts resulting from their discretionary acts. That being said, cases do indicate that councilmembers and mayors should ensure that any action taken is pursuant to the proper authority and in good faith. If a councilmember or mayor takes an action that was not authorized by the law, ordinances, or policies of the state or city, he or she could be liable for the results.

Again, generally speaking, councilmembers are personally liable for torts resulting from their ministerial acts. "Ministerial" acts are those performed as a matter of duty and which the council must perform. Ministerial acts also include those performed in obedience to state or federal laws which are so plain and explicit as to leave nothing to discretion or judgment. Examples include adoption of the city budget and canvassing the results of city elections.

An improper ministerial act imperils the councilmember regardless of whether it was performed in good faith without intent to do harm. A ministerial act which is required by law, but is not performed at all, also leads to liability on the part of the councilmembers responsible for its performance. This means that a councilmember could be personally liable for paying damages to individuals injured because of the council's failure to properly perform a ministerial duty or its negligence in not performing it at all.

Personal liability of most city officials and employees is capped at \$100,000 for actions brought in state court. This limitation of liability applies if a city provides insurance, self-insurance, or indemnification for its officers and employees. The advice of the city attorney should be sought on any specific liability question in a given situation.

While councilmembers are often protected from personal liability based on civil lawsuits for their actions, councilmembers should still be careful to follow all applicable state laws. Councilmembers can be held liable for criminal penalties or restitution if they violate any state criminal or other statute when fulfilling their duties.

Some of the most common state laws under which a councilmember could face criminal liability include: the Open Meetings Act, the Public Information Act, conflicts of interest and financial disclosure laws, purchasing laws, and nepotism laws. In addition, the Penal Code contains various

provisions that may be implicated as a result of serving as a government official, including laws that deal with: bribery, gifts, and honorariums; falsification of government documents and the misuse of information; abuse of official capacity and official oppression; forgery; and theft. Finally, as an elected official, councilmembers may face criminal or civil liability for failure to comply with state laws governing political contributions, political advertising, and campaign contributions.

Liability Under Federal Law

City officials can be sued individually for violations of individuals' rights under federal law, usually through claims alleging violations of constitutional rights or in the employment law context. For instance, a councilmember could face individual liability under the Fair Labor Standards Act and the Family Medical Leave Act.

The law customarily used to take action against city officials for violations of constitutional or federal law is Section 1983, Title 42, of the United States Code. It states:

Every person who, under color of any statute, ordinance, regulation, custom, or usage, of any State ... subjects, or causes to be subjected, any citizen of the United States or other person within the jurisdiction thereof to the deprivation of any rights, privileges, or immunities secured by the Constitution and laws, shall be liable to the party injured...

Several types of policy decisions affecting city employees or citizens could render councilmembers liable under Section 1983, depending on the specific facts of the situation. However, city officials are usually protected by qualified immunity in these suits. Qualified immunity is a defense that is used when an individual is sued under federal law. To be covered by qualified immunity, the official has to show that the action taken: (1) was discretionary; (2) was within his authority to take; and (3) did not violate a clearly established statutory or constitutional right of which a reasonable person would have known.

Qualified immunity would also protect these councilmembers so from personal liability for certain federal leave and wage laws long as the criteria listed above are met.

It is rare that a city official is held personally liable under federal law for the decisions he or she makes. City officials should ensure that they have a reasonable basis for any decision that is made, and that applicable state and federal law is reviewed before decisions are made, especially those decisions that affect specific individuals.

Chapter Ten Sources of Information

There is no comprehensive guide to everything there is to know about Texas cities, but there are many sources of information that can be helpful. Several are listed below.

Local Sources

Depending on the amount of time available, information on the finances, services, and other aspects of the city can be obtained by:

- ★ Reading the city's code of ordinances;
- ★ Reviewing the minutes of council meetings held during the past several months;
- ★ Studying the current budget, the previous year's financial report, and other key financial documents;
- ★ Visiting the various city departments to learn how the city conducts its day-to-day operations; and
- ★ Conferring with past and present members of the council, the local newspaper editor, civic leaders, and others who have followed the city's affairs over the years.

Texas Municipal League

The Texas Municipal League is an association of cities that exists for one reason: to serve city officials. TML offers councilmembers and other city officials a broad range of services—including training seminars and conferences, technical assistance, legal advice, and many other services. The League office welcomes all inquiries from its member officials, no matter how ordinary or unusual. The League is also willing to assist members of the press in understanding cities.

National Resources

American Planning Association, 1030 15th Street N.W., Suite 750 West, Washington, D.C. 20005, 202-872-0611. Major publications: *Planning, Journal of the APA, Planning and Environmental Law,* and *Zoning Practice*. APA also publishes a number of guides to zoning, subdivision development, and other aspects of municipal planning. www.planning.org

American Public Works Association, 1200 Main Street, Suite 1400, Kansas City, Missouri 64105-2100, 816-472-6100. Monthly publication: *APWA Reporter*. APWA also publishes several public works-related manuals. www.apwa.net

American Society for Public Administration, 1730 Rhode Island Ave. NW, Suite 500, Washington, D.C. 20036, 202-393-7878. Bi-Monthly publication: *Public Administration Review* features articles for councilmembers interested in municipal administrative and organizational processes and theory. ASPA's monthly newspaper, *PA TIMES*, covers developments in the academic and professional field of public administration. www.aspanet.org

Government Finance Officers Association, 203 N. LaSalle St., Suite 2700, Chicago, Illinois 60601-1210, 312-977-9700. Major publications: *GFOA Newsletter* and *Government Finance Review.* GFOA also publishes a wealth of excellent operating manuals on the topics of budgeting, debt management, financial forecasting, and related items. www.gfoa.org

International Association of Chiefs of Police, 44 Canal Center Plaza, Suite 200, Alexandria, Virginia 22314, 703-836-6767. Major publications: *Police Chief* and *Police Chiefs Desk Reference*. www.theiacp.org

International Association of Fire Chiefs, 4025 Fair Ridge Dr., Fairfax, Virginia 22033, 703-273-0911. Major publication: *On Scene* newsletter. www.iafc.org

International City/County Management Association (ICMA), 777 North Capitol St. N.E., Suite 500, Washington, D.C. 20002-4201, 202-962-3680. Major publications: *Public Management, ICMA Newsletter,* and *The Municipal Year Book*. ICMA also publishes a series of manuals on different aspects of city government. www.icma.org

International Institute of Municipal Clerks, 8331 Utica Ave., Suite 200, Rancho Cucamonga, California 91730, 909-944-4162. Major Publications: *IIMC News Digest, Consent Agendas, IIMC Meeting Administration Handbook*, and *Language of Local Government*. IIMC provides training and information to city clerks and city secretaries. www. iimc.com

International Municipal Lawyers Association, 51 Monroe Street, Suite 404, Rockville, MD 20850 202-466-5424. Bi-Monthly publication: *Municipal Lawyer*. IMLA also publishes a variety of documents, such as "Codification of Municipal Ordinances," of special interest to city attorneys. www.imla.org

International Public Management Association for Human Resources, 1617 Duke St., Alexandria, Virginia 22314, 703-549-7100. Major publications: *Public Personnel Management, HR News,* and *HR Bulletin*. IPMA-HR is a source of excellent information on productivity, employee performance appraisal, and other aspects of municipal personnel administration. www.ipma-hr.org

National Association of Towns and Townships, 1130 Connecticut Ave. NW, Suite 300, Washington, D.C. 20036, 202-331-8500. Major Publication: *Washington Report*. NATaT offers technical assistance, educational services, and public policy support to local government officials from small communities. www.natat.org

National Civic League, 190 E. 9th Ave, Suite 200, Denver, Colorado 80203, 303-571-4343. Major Publication: *National Civic Review*. NCL serves as a resource for information on citizen participation in state and local government and provides guides, model charters, and laws on specific subjects. NCL also sponsors the All-America City Award. www.ncl.org

National League of Cities, 660 North Capitol St. NW, Washington, D.C. 20001, 1-877-827-2385. Major Publication: *Nation's Cities Weekly*. Additionally, the organization conducts two national conventions of city officials, the first of which focuses on city-related federal programs, while the second emphasizes methods of improving municipal operations. www.nlc.org

U.S. Conference of Mayors, 1620 I Street N.W., Washington, D.C. 20006, 202-293-7330. Major publication: *U.S. Mayor.* USCM provides current information on federal policy developments of interest to cities over the population of 30,000. www.usmayors.org